****

**EMPLOYEE HANDBOOK**

**CITY OF MONTICELLO**

**EMPLOYEE HANDBOOK**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

[Welcome to Monticello](#Welcome_To_Burlington) 1

[Introduction and At-Will Disclaimer](#_Introduction_and_At-Will) 2

Communications Policy…………………………………………………………………………3

[Equal Opportunity Policy](#Equal_Opportunity_Policy) 4

[Harassment and Retaliation](#Harassment_and_Retaliation) 5

[Complaints, Investigations and Remedying Discrimination, Harassment](#Complaints_Investigations_Remedies)

[or Retaliation in the Workplace](#Complaints_Investigations_Remedies) 6

[Job Description](#JOb_Description) 7

[Appointments and Work Schedules](#Appointments_Work_Schedules) 8

[Physical Examinations](#Physical_Examinations) 10

[Employee Orientation](#Employee_Orientation) 10

[Probation](#Probation) 10

[Promotions](#Promotions) 11

[Use of Medications](#Use_of_Medications) 12

[On-the-Job Injury or Illness](#On_the_Job_Injury_Illness) 12

[Telephone Use](#Telephone_Use) 13

[Internet Use](#Internet_Use) 16

Social Media Policy 18

[Ethics](#Ethics) 22

[Weapons Policy](#Weapons_Policy) 23

[Drug and Alcohol Workplace Policy](#Drug_Free_Workplace_Policy) 24

[Requirement of Iowa Driver’s License/Commercial Driver’s License (CDL)](#_Requirement_of_Iowa) 27

[Specific Requirements for Employees with Commercial Driver’s License (CDL)](#Specific_Requiirements_CDL) 28

[Workplace Privacy](#Workplace_Privacy) 30

[Workplace Violence](#Workplace_Violence) 30

[Secondary Employment](#Secondary_Employment) 30

[Solicitations](#Solicitations) 32

[Political Activities Policy](#Political_Activitiies_Policy) 32

[Discipline](#Discipline) 33

[Performance Evaluation](#Performance_Evaluations)s 36

[Uniforms](#Uniforms) 37

[Dress Code](#Dress_Code) 37

[Iowa Smoke Free Air Act Policy/Use of Tobacco](#Iowa_Smokefree_Air_Act_Policy_Use_of_Tob) 38

[Nepotism Policy](#Nepotism_Policy) 38

[Residency Requirement Policy](#Residency_Requirement_Policy) 39

[Separations from Employment](#Separations_From_Employment) 39

[Maintenance of Personnel Records](#Maintenance_of_Personnel_Records) 39

[Timesheets](#Timesheets)/Timecards 40

[Pay Day](#Pay_Day) 40

[Payroll Deductions](#Payroll_Deductions) 40

[Payroll Direct Deposit/Distribution of Paychecks](#Payroll_Direct_Deposit) 41

[Sick Leave](#Sick_Leave) 41

[Paid Vacations](#Paid_Vacations) 42

[Cancellation of Vacation and Other Leaves](#Cancellation_Of_Vacation) 44

[Transfer of Accrued Vacation Due to Catastrophic Events](#Transfer_of_Accrued_Vacation) 44

[Casual](#Transfer_of_Accrued_Vacation) Days 45

[Holidays](#Holidays) 45

[Subpoenaed Employees/Jury Duty](#Subpoenaed_Employee_Jury_Duty) 46

[Special Leaves](#Special_Leaves) 46

[Accommodating an Employee’s Mental Health or Physical Disability](#Accommodating_Employee_Mental_Health) 49

[Family and Medical Leave Act](#Family_and_Medical_Leave_Act) 49

[Severe Weather and Other Emergencies](#Severe_Weather_and_Other_Emergencies) 49

Overtime Pay 50

[Compensatory Time Accrual](#Compensatory_Time_Accrual) 50

Supplemental Pay 51

[Health Insurance](#Health_Insurance) 51

[Dental Insurance](#Dental_Insurance) 53

[Life Insurance/Death Benefit](#Life_Insurance_Death_Benefit) 53

[Employee Assistance Program](#Employee_Assistance_Program) 53

[I.R.S. Section 125 – Flexible Benefit Plan](#IRS_Section_125_Flex_Benefit_Plan) 54

[Pension](#Pension) 54

[Damage to Personal Property](#Damage_to_Personal_Property) 54

[Recovery of Lost Property](#Recovery_of_Lost_Property) 55

[Use of City Vehicles/Travel Expenses](#Use_of_City_Vehicles_Travel_Expenses) 55

[Safety](#Safety) 57

[Training Programs](#Training_Programs) 57

[City of Monticello Acknowledgment](#_ACKNOWLEDGMENT) 59

Addendum A – Safety Policy

Attachment 1 – Accident/Injury Investigation Form

Attachment 2 – Approved Job Description

Welcome to Monticello!

Dear Employee:

We welcome you as an employee of the City of Monticello. There are many things about city government and your job that are new to you and may be unclear until you become settled in your new surroundings. We understand this and will work with you to help you resolve the questions or problems you have as you learn your job and the way the City operates.

To help us to do that, please be familiar with this handbook that has been developed for use by employees. We hope you will find it a useful guide, a ready reference, and a source of information to help you learn about the City and benefits of working here. Of course, no handbook can contain everything you need to know about your job and how the City operates. This handbook explains some of the rules, regulations, and policies of the City, but it is not your only source of information. With the help of your supervisor, you need to familiarize yourself with all policies and practices of the City.

Again, welcome to the City of Monticello. We hope that your experience here will be challenging, enjoyable, and rewarding.

Sincerely,

Russ Farnum

City Administrator

City of Monticello

Introduction and At-Will Disclaimer

This is your Employee Handbook. It provides you with a brief summary of the personnel policies of the City.

**DISCLAIMER**

**You are an “at-will” employee. You may resign your employment at any time and for any reason, and the City reserves the same right to discontinue your employment at any time and for any lawful reason or for no reason at all. Nothing in this Handbook changes the at-will nature of your employment with the City. This Employee Handbook is not intended to create any contractual rights in favor of you or the City. This Handbook is not to be construed as an employment contract or as a promise that you will be employed for any specified period of time.**

**At-will employees are not subject to the just cause standard for discharge. Further, the terms of this Handbook do not supersede the terms of any collective bargaining agreement negotiated with the City’s unions. When in conflict, the terms of the collective bargaining agreements will control, except to the extent this manual is determined to reflect the requirements of federal or state law which supersede the collective bargaining agreements.**

**This Handbook is provided for informational purposes only. The policies, procedures, benefits and plans described in the Handbook may be revised by the City at any time without prior notice. The City retains the exclusive right to change, add to, eliminate or modify any of the policies in the Handbook at any time at its discretion, with or without notice.**

**Any promises, representations or actions by a City official or employee which are contrary to this Handbook are not the official policy of the City and are of no force or effect. This Handbook supersedes and cancels the effect of any previous versions of this Employee Handbook.**

You are responsible for reading this Handbook and any documents referred to herein. Further, you are responsible for reading your email and other internal postings which you may receive from time to time concerning City policy, or changes in City policy. Each City department has been provided a copy of these policies and, in addition, may also have departmental policies. **These policies are generally applicable to all employees, but please check with your supervisor or Department Head to obtain policies specific to your department. Certain departmental procedures may take precedence over the general procedures in this Handbook.**

This document will regularly be modified and updated as laws and policies change to reflect evolving circumstances. Every attempt will be made to provide timely updates to this document. If you have any questions or need clarification on any policy, please contact your supervisor.

Communications Policy

**Open Communications**

Communication is critical in all work environments. The employees’ immediate supervisor is the primary point of contact for all employees and employees shall communicate questions, concerns, and all other matters, unless an exception is set out elsewhere in this handbook, directly to and with their immediate supervisor, who shall be responsible for taking said communications up the chain of command as deemed appropriate by said supervisor.

**Open Door Policy**

For people to work together effectively there must be a friendly, congenial atmosphere based on mutual trust and respect. Yet, in all human relationships, there are bound to be occasional misunderstandings and disagreements. It is important that these be resolved without delay.

In most cases, this is a simple matter, handled easily by your immediate supervisor. However, he/she cannot always be expected to provide answers satisfactory to all concerned. The City of Monticello’s policy provides recourse to higher authority where that becomes necessary.

In general terms, the policy is simply an attitude of consideration for each individual’s viewpoint. More specifically, it invites you to express yourself freely to your immediate supervisor with regard to your job, interpersonal relationship issues with co-workers and/or the interpretation or application of City’s policies. If after speaking with your immediate supervisor you are not satisfied with the answer or response you received you may then take your issue or request to your Department Head.

If an employee continues to remain dissatisfied with the answer or response, the employee may then request a meeting with their Department Head and the City Administrator. The City Administrator may choose to meet with the employee outside the presence of their Department Head if, in the sole discretion of the City Administrator, same would be appropriate. If the employee remains dissatisfied with the answer or response after the prior step, the employee may then present the question or issue to the City Council, while in session, and the Council will respond, give direction, or take action deemed appropriate. Their position and/or decision will be final. It is possible that the question or issue may be related to the performance of the employee, or another, and in that event it is possible that the discussion with the City Council may be held in closed session. Any decision related to holding a closed session shall be reviewed with the City Attorney in advance of scheduling the closed session.

If your question or issue is related to the party to whom you are required by this Handbook to first take your request or issue, you may bypass that person and take your issue/request to the next person of authority as noted above without fear of reprisal.

Equal Opportunity Policy

The City depends on the talents of all its employees. The City’s future depends on how we recognize, value and appreciate our differences. Because we appreciate the value of our differences, we dedicate ourselves to achieving a work environment that encourages and values the contributions of every employee. It shall be the policy of the City to act affirmatively and without discrimination with regard to the terms, conditions and privileges of employment in accordance with all applicable laws. Decisions regarding all employment terms, conditions and privileges, including, but not limited to, recruitment, hiring, placement, training, promotion and layoffs, shall be made without regard to race, creed, color, religion, sex, pregnancy, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information, national origin, age, disability, military or veteran status (except as set forth below), or any other characteristic protected by applicable federal, state or local law. Personnel procedures shall also be administered without regard to an individual’s race, creed, color, religion, sex, pregnancy, sexual orientation, gender identity, genetic information, national origin, age, disability, military or veteran status, or any other characteristic protected by applicable federal, state or local law.

Employment decisions are based on merit and business needs, not based on status as a protected class. The City complies with laws regarding reasonable accommodations for disabled employees. The City will not discriminate against qualified employees or job applicants because of physical or mental disabilities as set forth in the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA). Equal Employment Opportunity notices are posted. These notices summarize the rights of employees and provide the names and addresses of government organizations that may be contacted in the event a person believes he/she has been discriminated against or that the City is acting in violation of any applicable law or regulation.

Any honorably discharged veteran, as defined in the Iowa Code, shall be entitled to preference in appointment, employment and promotion over other applicants of no greater qualifications, consistent with the required definition in the Iowa Code.

Our City is committed to employing only United States citizens and aliens who are authorized to work in the United States. In compliance with the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986, we require all newly hired or rehired employees to complete the US Department of Homeland Security Employment Eligibility Verification Form I-9. Additionally, the City complies with federal immigration laws and cooperates with enforcement of the same, pursuant to Iowa Chapter 825, passed April 10, 2018.

Harassment and Retaliation

Illegal harassment is defined as offensive verbal or physical conduct based on a person’s race, creed, color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, national origin, disability, pregnancy, genetic information or any other characteristic protected by local, state or federal law which has the purpose or effect of unreasonably interfering with an individual’s work performance or creating an intimidating, hostile or offensive working environment. It can also include unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct of a sexual nature when:

1. Submission to such conduct is made either explicitly or implicitly a term or condition of an individual’s employment; or
2. Submission to or rejection of such conduct by an individual is used as the basis for employment decisions affecting such individual; or
3. The conduct has the purpose or effect of creating an intimidating, hostile, or offensive working environment.

Sexual harassment may consist of a variety of behaviors, including, but not limited to, the following examples:

1. Verbal conduct such as sexual innuendo, suggestive comments, jokes of a sexual nature, sexual propositions or threats;

2. Non-verbal or visual materials such as derogatory posters, photography, graffiti, cartoons, drawings or gestures;

3. Physical conduct such as unwelcome touching, hugging, kissing, coerced sexual contact or assault;

4. Threats or demands to submit to sexual requests in order to keep an employee’s job or receive any job-related benefit.

The City will not tolerate harassment. Harassment is prohibited under local, state and federal employment laws and is also considered misconduct subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination. Immediate action will be taken to resolve all complaints related to discrimination and harassment. See Complaints, Investigations and Remedying Discrimination, Harassment or Retaliation in the Workplace section below for the complaint procedure.

Anti-Retaliation

Employees who report or file good faith claims of harassment or discrimination with the City or any local, state or federal agency, or employees who in good faith file workers’ compensation claims, request Family Medical Leave Act “(FMLA”) leave or military leave, report occupational safety violations or wage violations shall not be subjected to retaliation. Witnesses, who in good faith, report misconduct or participate in any investigation, shall not be subjected to retaliation. Retaliation includes penalizing an employee by demotion, termination or by changing the employee’s work conditions in a material manner as a result of the employee making a complaint in good faith or for the employee’s participation in an investigation conducted by the City.

The City will not tolerate retaliation. Immediate action will be taken to resolve all retaliation complaints.

Complaints, Investigations and Remedying Discrimination, Harassment or Retaliation

in the Workplace

A continuous two-way flow of information between supervisors and employees is essential to the achievement of organizational goals. Whenever possible, issues should be resolved through an informal communication process between employee and supervisor. When a problem arises, it should be communicated and addressed immediately in an in an open, calm and honest manner.

If an issue cannot be resolved through communication, employees covered by a bargaining unit agreement may utilize a formal grievance process, to the extent a formal process exists in any agreement between the City and the Union, and non-union employees may appeal a disciplinary action to the City Administrator.

In the case of sexual or other harassment, illegal discrimination, or similar concerns, the following steps should be followed by employees:

1. If comfortable doing so, employees are encouraged to express their objection to behaviors that could constitute discrimination, harassment or retaliation to the person engaged in the behavior.

2. Any employee who has a complaint of or observes conduct or overhears language that constitutes discrimination, harassment or retaliation at work, by anyone (including managers or immediate supervisors, Department Heads, co-workers, clients, customers, contractors, members of the general public or visitors to the workplace), should immediately communicate the complaint and/or their observation to the attention of the employee’s Department Head, the City Administrator or the City Attorney.

1. The party who received the complaint shall immediately notify the City Attorney or the City Administrator, who may, as the situation requires, name an impartial investigator. Investigations will be conducted in a timely manner. Confidentiality will be maintained to the extent possible, but in no event shall the report be released to third parties outside of the City, unless ordered by an Arbitrator or Judge with competent jurisdiction over the matter.

3. Investigation of a complaint will normally involve communications between all of those named or involved in the complained of behavior and any named or other apparent witnesses. Employees are required to fully cooperate with any member of management or the City Attorney during any work-related investigation. Retaliation against parties or witnesses shall not be tolerated.

4. Any employee determined, after investigation, to have discriminated against, harassed or retaliated against another employee will be subject to appropriate disciplinary procedures depending on the severity of the behavior, up to and including termination. The City will take prompt action it deems appropriate to remedy the situation and to prevent further discrimination, harassment or retaliation.

5. In the event a non-employee subjects an employee to discrimination, harassment or retaliation in the workplace, the employee’s manager or immediate supervisor, the City Administrator, or the City Attorney will inform the non-employee and (if appropriate) his/her employer of the City’s policy against discrimination, harassment and retaliation. The City will require the person (or, if appropriate, his/her employer) to take prompt action the City deems appropriate to remedy the situation and to prevent further discrimination, harassment or retaliation.

Job Description

The City has prepared job descriptions which list the essential functions and other responsibilities of each City position, and each employee is required to review and sign his/her job description. If an employee has not reviewed and signed his/her job description, the employee should contact his/her supervisor immediately. A job description is not intended to be an exhaustive list of all duties which could possibly be assigned to a position, nor does it limit the authority of the City to request an employee perform different or additional functions. As a provider of public services, the City requires employees to be flexible enough to fill in where necessary to ensure City services are provided at the level Monticello residents have come to expect.

While the City strives to ensure that City job descriptions are regularly reviewed and revised as necessary, if an employee believes that his/her job description does not accurately or completely describe his/her job duties or expectations, the employee should advise his/her supervisor so that revisions may be considered.

Appointments and Work Schedules

Many of the services delivered to the citizens of Monticello require around the clock attention and for that reason employee schedules will vary. Further, there are three classifications of employment including full-time, part-time and temporary. The employment classifications will determine the benefit levels provided or applicable to each employee. (Please see sections on employee benefits set forth subsequently herein.)

Full-time employees generally work at least 40 hours per week, whereas part-time employees work 32 hours or less per week. Temporary employees may work any number of hours, but the position will terminate on a date certain, which is communicated upon hire. Seasonal employees will generally work over a specific season or seasons, most generally summer and fall but in some cases over the winter months. The end date of seasonal employment will generally be tied to a change in the weather or the seasons and will not be determined with certainty on the date of hire. An employee’s supervisor will explain the work schedule required for the employee’s position.

A full-time exempt employee is a salaried employee who is not covered by the overtime provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act and is not eligible to receive overtime compensation in the form of time off (compensatory time) or cash.  A full-time non-exempt employee is one who is covered by the overtime provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act and is eligible to receive overtime compensation.

**Work Week**

All full-time work weeks shall be at least forty (40) hours in length, except for the police department which may be scheduled on an eighty-four (84) hour two-week schedule.

Lunch schedules shall be staggered by all departments that are open to the public to keep offices open during the entire workday. Lunch schedules to be set by the Department Head.

The City of Monticello shall not be open on Saturday, Sunday or city recognized holidays, except for the Ambulance and Police Department which shall be open 365 days per year, and except for the water/wastewater Department, which must have staffing for specific purposes on all days. (One water/wastewater employee is required to work four hours each Saturday and Sunday. When a worker is scheduled to work said Saturday/Sunday schedule they are not scheduled to work the following Friday of the same pay period.) The Monticello Public Library and Parks and Recreation Department will also have salaried exempt staff and hourly non-exempt staff scheduled to work on Saturday and Sunday as appropriate for their operations and programming. Library and Park and Recreation Department Heads shall work to schedule Saturday and Sunday hours in a manner that does not result in overtime.

The work week for all employees will begin on Monday and end on Sunday with hours calculated accordingly, with the exception of the Water/Wastewater Department, whose work week shall begin on Saturday and end on Friday. The work schedule for each work week shall be set by the Department Head and City Administrator. If the Department Head and City Administrator do not agree on the appropriate work schedule a committee including the City Administrator, Department Head, the Mayor and three City Council members shall be convened after which a majority vote of the committee shall determine the schedule moving forward.

Employees working eight (8) hour shifts shall **not** take scheduled breaks but for a one- hour lunch to be taken between the hours of 11:00 a.m. and 1:00 p.m. Any breaks determined to be necessary and appropriate, outside of the one-hour lunch, shall be taken at the job site and shall not take place at a common location with other departmental employees. (Examples of “Necessary and Appropriate” breaks include restroom needs, working in extreme heat and needing fluids or shade.) Employees are expected to plan accordingly based upon weather forecasts and to have adequate water or snacks with them at work sites to avoid travel to and from the work site to a convenience store or City building. Department Heads are tasked with monitoring employee break practices and shall ensure compliance herewith. Employees found to be violating the provisions hereof shall be subject to discipline.

Employees working a 12-hour schedule will not have a scheduled lunch hour. Each Employee shall be entitled to a maximum of sixty (60) minutes of break time during one twelve (12) hour shift that may be exercised in any combination of 15 or 30-minute increments.

The Police Department work week/pay period may be based on a schedule comprised of twelve (12) hour shifts. Generally, the schedule shall be based upon a three-day work week (36 hours) followed by a four-day work week (48 hours), comprising a pay period of two weeks totaling 84 hours, exclusive of any overtime, holiday pay, etc. However, at the sole discretion of the Chief, Officers may be required to work up to 86 hours per pay period, on any schedule determined necessary and appropriate, without the award of overtime pursuant to Section 7(k) of the Fair Labor Standards Act.

Police Department administrative staff work week will be comprised of five (5) eight (8) hour work days unless another schedule is authorized in advance by the Chief of Police.

Physical Examinations

All new employees are given a conditional offer of employment before they are appointed to full-time positions. A conditional offer of employment may, depending upon the essential functions of the job, and especially the safety sensitive aspects of the job, be subject to passing a physical examination. Further, all offers are contingent upon a background investigation. Part-time, temporary and seasonal employees may or may not be subject to a physical examination, the decision being tied to several factors, including, but not limited to, the level of physical activity required, the responsibilities required, and whether they may be considered for transfer into a full-time position. Please see the City’s Safety Policy, Addendum A. (See also the provisions set forth subsequently herein related to CDL drug testing and eligibility.)

Employee Orientation

The City recognizes the importance of developing successful working relationships from the first day of employment. As such, the City has designed an orientation program for new employees during which the employee will:

* be provided a copy of this Employee Handbook;
* be provided a copy of the applicable job description;
* attend a meeting with the Deputy City Clerk to explain various employment forms, policies and applicable benefits;
* attend initial safety training; and
* receive orientation instructions relative to the department in which the employee has been assigned.

Probation/Seniority

All new full-time and part-time employees are subject to a probation period. Full-time employees shall acquire regular status and seniority after the completion of a ninety (90) calendar day probationary period except for Ambulance and Police Department employees who shall not obtain regular status until the completion of a one-year (1 year) period to commence on their date of hire. Part-time Employees, not including Ambulance Department employees, shall not acquire regular status until after the passage of one one-hundred-eighty (180) days. Part time Ambulance Department Employees shall not obtain regular status until the passage of a one-year (1 year) period to commence on their date of hire. Temporary and seasonal employees are not generally subject to probationary periods. The probationary period is designed to allow the City an opportunity to evaluate the employee’s job performance and for both parties to evaluate the fitness of the employee for the job. The City, in its sole discretion, may extend the probationary period if deemed appropriate based upon the employee’s job performance during the original probationary period. During the probationary period, either the City or the employee may terminate the employment relationship with or without cause. Except as pre-approved at the time of hire, probationary employees may accumulate, but are not eligible to use, vacation, personal, or casual leave during the probationary period, and except for Police and Ambulance employees, who shall be permitted to schedule and use vacation, personal and casual leave during the probationary period due to the fact that the probationary period for said employees is one-year (1 year) as opposed to ninety days (90 days).

Once the probationary period has passed, an employee’s seniority will be calculated retroactive to the date of hire. If two or more employees are employed on the same date, seniority shall be determined by alphabetical order, A to Z, commencing with the last name first and then the first name.

An employee shall lose seniority rights upon the occurrence of any of the following: 1) termination; 2) lay-off for a period longer than eighteen (18) months; 3) failure to work within fourteen (14) days after written notice to return is mailed by United States certified mail to the employee’s last known address; or 4) absence from work for two (2) consecutive scheduled workdays, whether said two (2) days immediately follow one another, without approval by the Employer, which may be required to be in writing.

Promotions

The City of Monticello considers internal candidates along with external candidates for open positions.

Promotions are based on job performance, management evaluation of ability to accept more responsibility and the availability of promotional openings. As each new position becomes available, the appropriate supervisor will consider those individuals within the City who may have interest in the position and who are otherwise prepared and have the appropriate education and/or background to fulfill the essential functions and responsibilities of the position. To this end, each employee is responsible for keeping the City Administrator or his/her immediate supervisor informed of his/her career interests and the steps they have taken such as continuing education, to be prepared to fulfill the essential functions and responsibilities of the position.

Compensation provided to any promoted employee shall be negotiated by the employee with the City Administrator and approved by the City Council unless compensation for said promoted position is covered by a Collective Bargaining Agreement or other City Council approved agreement related to terms of employment in which event the compensation shall be as set forth therein.

Transfers

Employees that transfer to another position shall be compensated as provided by any applicable Collective Bargaining Agreement or if none, as negotiated with the City Administrator and approved by the City Council.

Rehire

Employees who leave the City in good standing may be considered for any position for which they meet minimum qualifications.

Use of Medications

Certain medications may have an adverse effect on an employee’s ability to safely operate vehicles and other machinery and equipment. If an employee is taking a medication, either over the counter or prescription, that may impair the employee’s safety or the safety of his/her co-workers or the general public, the employee is required to notify his/her supervisor immediately. The employee’s supervisor will require the employee to provide the City’s FMLA/HIPAA designated official, the Deputy City Clerk, with documentation of the side effects of the employee’s medication to allow the extent and effect of any impairment the medication may cause to be determined. In the event it is determined that impairments are possible, an effort will be made to assign appropriate and safe work. Whether or not this is possible will be determined by the City Administrator after consulting with the employee, the City’s FMLA/HIPAA designated official, and the employee’s Department Head.

On-the-Job Injury or Illness

Work absences caused by on-the-job injuries and illnesses, including medical expenses caused by the same, are compensated as provided by Iowa law. If an employee becomes injured or has an accident while performing his/her job, the employee must notify his/her supervisor immediately and complete all required forms with the employee’s supervisor within 24 hours. However, if an employee is involved in an accident with a company vehicle, or private vehicle that is operating on company business, which involves private property, whether there is damage or not, the Sheriff’s Department should be called immediately. **(See also: “Injury and Incident Reporting and Investigation” and “Commercial Driver’s License (CDL) & Driving as an Essential Function of Position” provisions set forth subsequently herein.)**

**An employee’s failure to promptly report a job-related injury or illness may result in the appropriate workers’ compensation report not being filed in accordance with the law, which may consequently jeopardize the employee’s right to benefits in connection with the injury or illness.**

Upon notification by an employee, the employee’s supervisor will promptly notify the Jones Regional Medical Center Work Well Clinic and the City Clerk’s Office to arrange authorized treatment.

Employees injured on the job are not permitted to seek immediate treatment on their own (i.e., without contacting their supervisor), unless the injury/illness appears to be life-threatening or is clearly very serious in nature and there is no time or opportunity to contact the supervisor in advance of seeking care or treatment.

Following a work-related injury, employees may be required to return to work within the restrictions set out by the authorized medical provider. If appropriate, light duty work may be assigned. An employee’s failure to report for reasonably suited light duty work offered by the City is grounds for termination of employment and may result in denial of workers’ compensation benefits.  For details, please see Temporary Alternate Duty (TAD) Program, set forth in the City’s Safety Manual, Addendum A.

Employees must follow the authorized medical provider’s orders both at work and away from work. Employee’s recovery and treatment will be monitored by the City until the Employee is returned to full duty.

Generally, an employee who is eligible for workers’ compensation may use sick leave for scheduled workdays lost during the first three days following the injury or illness.  If the employee continues to be eligible for workers’ compensation, the employee will be paid at the State of Iowa workers’ compensation rate of pay starting on the fourth day of the disability.  If the employee is off work for more than fourteen (14) calendar days, the insurance carrier will then pay for the first three (3) days following the illness or injury and the City will recover any overpayment of benefits as an offset against future pay owed, if any.  An employee may supplement workers’ compensation benefits with accumulated sick leave, vacation or compensatory time upon request, up to an amount that would meet, but not exceed, the employee’s regular take home pay, not including potential overtime pay.  The City will then compensate the employee for the difference between his/her workers’ compensation payment with the available sick leave, vacation or compensatory time payment.  The employee’s accumulated sick leave, vacation or compensatory time will be reduced accordingly.

A workers’ compensation absence may constitute a leave covered by the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA). Workers’ compensation leaves will run concurrently with applicable Family and Medical Leave Act leaves in cases where a temporary light duty assignment is not available, where (due to restrictions issued by a healthcare provider) a temporary light duty assignment is not appropriate, or where the employee has refused a temporary light duty assignment.

For details on the City’s Return to Work Program, please see the Safety Manual, Exhibit A to this Handbook.

Telephone Use

This policy is intended to establish guidelines related to the use of City Phones and Cell Phones by City Employees during regular business hours and the amount of City reimbursement, if any, to those employees identified as having a “city” based need to carry or to have available a Cell Phone at all times.

General Provisions:

(a) Carrying a Cell Phone during Regular Business Hours:

1. In general, if it can be shown that an employee’s duties require frequent mobility, a need to remain readily accessible due to the specific nature of their duties, a lack of other means to contact said employee by those that have a “work” related need to contact that employee, an employee may be permitted to carry a cell phone during regular business hours. Department Heads shall identify those employees within their department that are deemed to have a “need”, as explained above, to carry a cell phone during working hours. The Department Head shall submit a written memorandum to the City Administrator both identifying the employee and explaining the need for the employee to carry said phone during working hours. The City Administrator has the discretion to either approve or deny the request of the Department. Head.

(b) The City will not issue or provide Cell Phones at City expense to employees unless pre-approved by the City Council.

(c) Employees that are authorized to carry a cell phone under this policy will carry a personally owned phone. Said employee(s) will be eligible for consideration of a City stipend, as further explained below, for the employee’s personal use of their personally owned cell phone for business purposes.

(d) City Stipend:

1. A stipend shall only be provided if it is determined that a substantial “need” exists for said employee to have a cell phone with them both during and after the workday. The Decision on whether or not a stipend shall be paid will be made by the City Administrator after consultation with the Department Head.
2. For those employees determined to be eligible for a stipend, not including Police Department staff, the Stipend shall be $20.00 per month for those employees carrying a “standard” phone, said amount deemed to be representative of the portion of the cost of said cell phone service, care and maintenance, to be tied to the employee’s business use of said phone. Police Department staff who are deemed to be eligible for a stipend by the Chief of Police shall receive a stipend of $12.00 per month due to the fact that Police Department staff also has a Department issued cell phone for use while on duty. If it is determined that an employee has a need to carry a phone with data / e-mail services, the City shall pay a stipend to those employees in the amount of $50.00 per month. Stipends shall be payable from the 1st day of the first month following the beginning of an employee’s use of their personal cell phone for work purposes hereunder. City stipends shall not be pro-rated and will be payable to eligible employees consistent herewith upon submission of a signed Cell Phone Stipend Reimbursement request form to their Department Head who shall review, sign if deemed appropriate, and then deliver to City Hall for final review, consideration, and payment. The stipend amount, as set out herein, shall be subject to amendment by the City Council as deemed appropriate from time to time.

(e) Procedures for Usage of Cell Phones during working hours:

1. For those employees who have been authorized to carry a cell phone during regular business hours, whether subsidized or not, the use of same, except while on break or in situations of emergency, shall be for work related purposes only.
2. The following uses of any cell phone during hours for which the employee is being paid by the City, are prohibited:
   1. Offensive or harassing statements or language including disparagement of others based on their race, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, age, disability, religious or political beliefs;
   2. Use for commercial purposes or for personal profit;
   3. Anything that violates accepted ethical principles or any other use in conflict with the City’s Personnel Policies and Guidelines.
3. All employees shall refrain from use of a cell phone as much as possible while operating a city owned vehicle or other piece of City owned motorized equipment. If it is not possible, the employee shall use hands free technologies, and whenever operating any motor vehicle or other motorized equipment, the use of the phone shall only be for work related purposes. Employees found to have violated this policy will be subject to discipline. (Risk of employees using cell phones for work reasons on personal time.

(f) Equipment:

1. Employees shall be responsible for the purchase, maintenance, repair, replacement, and ownership of their phone and related equipment/accessories.
2. Each Department Head shall evaluate the needs and requests of those personnel who will be utilizing a phone during working hours to determine whether their position and duties justify the need for a hands-free device. If the Department Head deems it necessary, said device may be provided at City expense and said device shall remain the property of the City at all times.

(g) Penalties/Restrictions:

1. The City is not responsible for replacing cell phones damaged by employee carelessness. In the event any cell phone or related equipment is damaged in the course of City business the item(s) shall be brought to the attention of the employee’s supervisor for direction in regard to the repair and/or replacement of the item(s). A Department Head may replace, with City funds, cell phone equipment damaged during the course of employment so long as said damage was not caused by the negligence or recklessness of the employee. The replacement equipment shall be of a like kind and as similar to that being replaced as is possible. In this event, the replaced cell phone will remain the property of the employee.

The use of City telephones and personal cell phones to receive or make personal calls is discouraged, and employees will limit the duration of necessary calls so as not to interfere with work responsibilities. Use of City telephones for personal long-distance calls is prohibited.

Internet / Computer Use

1. The City owns and maintains several computer networks, internet and electronic mail systems, hereafter referred to as “system.” This system is provided to the employees for the purpose of conducting City business.
2. The system hardware and software are owned by the City and as such are City property. Additionally, all documents and messages composed, sent, received or stored on the system are and remain the property of the City. They are not the private property of any employee, and employees should not consider any communication via the system confidential, personal and/or private.
3. The use of the system is for the conduct of City business. Personal business or other non-job-related activities should be minimized. Supervisors may further limit or restrict personal use.
4. The system shall not be used for commercial ventures, religious or political causes, outside organizations or other non-job-related activities.
5. The system shall not be used to send (upload) or receive (download) copyrighted materials, trade secrets, proprietary financial information or similar materials without specific prior authorization.
6. The system shall not be used to create or retrieve any offensive or disruptive messages or files. Among those which are considered offensive are any messages or files that contain any comment that offensively addresses someone’s sex, sexual orientation, race, color, religion, national origin, age, disability, gender identity or marital status. Downloading of pornography or similar materials is strictly prohibited.
7. The confidentiality of any activity or message should not be assumed or expected. Deleting a message may not fully eliminate the message from the system. Further, the use of passwords for security does not guarantee confidentiality. The system automatically records information such as origin, destination, content and time spent online. The City Administrator or designee may monitor sites accessed. The City Administrator or designee also reserves the right to access, review and audit all messages and files created, received, stored on or sent over the system for any purpose, even after said message or file is deleted. The contents of any electronic mail or file may be disclosed without the permission or prior notification of the employee who sent or received the message or created the file. The City is not responsible if “hackers” retrieve, and make public, employee system activity. Thus, privileged or confidential material shall not be communicated via the system due to potential monitoring by the public, or “hackers”.
8. Employees shall not use a code, access another employee’s messages or files, or retrieve or modify any stored information, unless authorized to do so by a supervisor. All computer pass codes must be provided to supervisors upon request.
9. Computers shall not be loaded with any programs or files that have not been purchased for that specific computer by the City. No files shall be downloaded from the Internet, or any files accepted from an E-mail message. The exception to this would be files downloaded from other City computers or files from business associates of the City.
10. In order to resolve problems and to reduce conflicts with hardware and software on PCs, all software and hardware needs to be approved prior to the purchase and installation of the product. Software and hardware that is not approved and/or not used to conduct business for the City will be removed. This includes backdrops, screen savers, and unapproved personal software.
11. If a computer is not operating properly, contact the City Administrator or designee. That office will check the computer to see if it is a software or hardware problem. If the computer needs service, that office will then coordinate the units repair and return of the computer.
12. Use of the system is a privilege, not a right, and any violation of this policy or use of the system for improper purposes could subject the employee to discipline, up to and including discharge.

Social Media Policy

**Purpose**

This policy sets forth guidelines for the establishment and use by the City of Monticello of social media sites as a means of conveying City of Monticello information to the public. The intended purpose behind the use of City of Monticello social media sites is to disseminate information from the City, about the City, to the public in a civil and unbiased manner.

The City of Monticello has an overriding interest and expectation in deciding what is “spoken” on behalf of the City on all social media sites under the control of or in the name of the City or City Department. For the purposes of this policy, social media means any facility for online publication and commentary, including but not limited to city’s website, blogs, wikis, content hosting sites such as Flickr and YouTube, and social networking sites such as Facebook, LinkedIn, Instagram and Twitter. This policy is in addition to and complements any existing or future City of Monticello policies regarding the use of technology, computers, smart phones, e-mail and the internet.

**General Policy**

1. The establishment and use by any City Department of City social media platforms are subject to approval by the City Administrator who may seek Council approval in his/her discretion. All City of Monticello social media platforms shall be administered by the City Administrator, Department Head, or his/her designees, but shall in all cases be subject to the oversight of the applicable Department Head.
2. City social media sites shall make clear that they are maintained by the City of Monticello. The City logo or branding shall be used on all social media accounts to confirm authenticity of the site. City social media accounts will only join a group or become a fan of a page or share posts if same are related to official City business, services, and events.
3. Wherever possible, City social media sites should link back to the official City of Monticello website for forms, documents, online services and other information necessary to conduct business with the City of Monticello.
4. The City Administrator, Department Supervisor, or his/her designees will monitor content on City social media sites to ensure adherence to both the social media policy and the interest and goals of the City of Monticello.
5. Users of all City social media shall adhere to applicable federal, state and local laws, regulations and policies.
6. The City reserves the right to restrict or remove any content that is deemed to be violative of the City of Monticello social media policy or any applicable law. Any content removed based on these guidelines must be retained by the Department Supervisor or his/her designees for a reasonable period, including the time, date and identity of the poster, when available.
7. The City of Monticello’s website is and shall remain the City’s predominate online presence.
8. Freedom of Information Act and e-discovery laws and policies apply to social media content and therefore, content must be managed, stored and retrieved in compliance with these laws.
9. City of Monticello social media sites are subject to State of Iowa Public records laws. Any content maintained in a social media format that is related to City business, including a list of subscribers and posted communication, is a public record. The Department maintaining the site is responsible for responding completely and accurately to any public records request for public records on social media. Content related to City business shall be maintained in an accessible format pursuant to City policy and practice so that it can be produced in response to a request. Whenever possible, such sites shall clearly indicate that any articles and any other content posted or submitted for posting are subject to public disclosure.
10. Employees representing the City of Monticello via social media accounts must always conduct themselves as a representative of the City of Monticello. Employees that fail to conduct themselves in an appropriate and professional manner shall be subject to discipline

**Comment Policy**

1. A comment posted by a member of the public on any City of Monticello social media site is the opinion of the commentator or poster only, and publication of a comment does not imply endorsement of, or agreement by, the City of Monticello, nor do such comments necessarily reflect the opinions or policies of the City of Monticello.
2. Comments containing any of the following inappropriate forms of content shall not be permitted on City of Monticello social media sites and are subject to removal and/or restriction by the Department Supervisor or his/her designees.
3. Comments do not relate to the original topic;
4. Profane, obscene, violent, or pornographic content and/or language;
5. Content that promotes, fosters or perpetuates discrimination on the basis of race, creed, color, sex, national origin, religion, age, sexual orientation, gender identity, marital status or mental or physical disability, or any other protected classification;
6. Personal attacks, including but not necessarily limited to defamatory comments;
7. Threats, express or implied, against any person or organization;
8. Comments in support of, or in opposition to, any political campaigns or ballot measures;
9. Solicitation of commerce, including but not limited to advertising of any business or product for sale;
10. Conduct in violation of any federal, state or local law;
11. Encouragement of illegal activity;
12. Information that may tend to compromise the safety or security of the public or public systems; or
13. Content that violates a legal ownership interest, such as a copyright, of any party.
14. The City of Monticello reserves the right to deny access to City of Monticello social media sites to any individual who violates the City of Monticello Social Media Policy, at any time without prior notice. The City reserves the right to restrict or remove any content that is deemed in violation of the social media policy or applicable law.
15. The following verbiage can be used to warn individuals about their content: “Your recent post is in violation of the City of Monticello Social Media Policy. Please refrain from posting inappropriate content in the future. If you do not refrain from posting such content, you will be blocked from all City of Monticello Social Media Platforms. Your understanding is appreciated.”
16. When possible, City of Monticello social media platforms will not allow comments to appear on the platform prior to being reviewed and accepted for posting by the designated administrator of said platform.
17. Departments shall monitor their social media sites for comments requesting responses from the City and for usage in violation of this policy.
18. Any City Employee commenting on a City Social Media Platform shall identify themselves by name and note their employment with the City within said post.

These guidelines must be displayed to users or made available by hyperlink.

Ethics

Employees are subject to state laws which forbid governmental employees from accepting anything from an individual or organization doing business with the City or wishing to do business with the City with a value over $2.99. Simply stated: Employees are prohibited from accepting any favor or gift of value from any person(s) or company doing business with the City. If an employee is uncertain about a potential conflict of interest, the employee should notify his/her supervisor for a formal interpretation and decision.

If the City of Monticello is a member of the ICMA, the Elected Officials (mayor and council members) consistent with the requirements placed on City Employees as set forth herein, shall observe the current tenets of the ICMA Code of Ethics, which can be found at [www.icma.org/icma-code-ethics](http://www.icma.org/icma-code-ethics). Elected officials are encouraged to carefully review the full version with guidelines found on the website. As of this writing, the Tenets are:

**Tenet 1**

Be dedicated to the concepts of effective and democratic local government by responsible elected officials and believe that professional general management is essential to the achievement of this objective.

**Tenet 2**

Affirm the dignity and worth of the services rendered by government and maintain a constructive, creative, and practical attitude toward local government affairs and a deep sense of social responsibility as a trusted public servant.

**Tenet 3**

Demonstrate by word and action the highest standards of ethical conduct and integrity in all public, professional, and personal relationships in order that the member may merit the trust and respect of the elected and appointed officials, employees, and the public.

**Tenet 4**

Serve the best interests of the people.

**Tenet 5**

Submit policy proposals to elected officials; provide them with facts and advice on matters of policy as a basis for making decisions and setting community goals; and uphold and implement local government policies adopted by elected officials.

**Tenet 6**

Recognize that elected representatives of the people are entitled to the credit for the establishment of local government policies; responsibility for policy execution rests with the members.

**Tenet 7**

Refrain from all political activities which undermine public confidence in professional administrators. Refrain from participation in the election of the members of the employing legislative body.

**Tenet 8**

Make it a duty continually to improve the member's professional ability and to develop the competence of associates in the use of management techniques.

**Tenet 9**

Keep the community informed on local government affairs; encourage communication between the citizens and all local government officers; emphasize friendly and courteous service to the public; and seek to improve the quality and image of public service.

**Tenet 10**

Resist any encroachment on professional responsibilities, believing the member should be free to carry out official policies without interference, and handle each problem without discrimination on the basis of principle and justice.

**Tenet 11**

Handle all matters of personnel on the basis of merit so that fairness and impartiality govern a member's decisions, pertaining to appointments, pay adjustments, promotions, and discipline.

**Tenet 12**

Public office is a public trust. A member shall not leverage his or her position for personal gain or benefit.

This section will be automatically updated as the Tenets are updated by ICMA.

Weapons Policy

The City of Monticello does not tolerate violence in any form or the threat or perception of violence by or against any employee while performing his/her official duties, or due to the employee’s official duties, wherever those duties are performed. Therefore, no City of Monticello employee is permitted to possess or carry firearms or other lethal weapons in City buildings, at City work sites or in City vehicles. Firearms and weapons are defined in 702.7 Code of Iowa and 724.1 Code of Iowa and include, but are not limited to, guns of any description, long knives, Tasers, etc. This policy excludes firearms and weapons carried by law enforcement employees as required by their employment as well as weapons carried by employees who possess a valid concealed carry permit and/or otherwise possess or carry firearms in full compliance with the Iowa Code, so long as any weapons so carried or possessed are allowed by said permit and/or applicable Iowa Code provisions.

An employee found to be in violation of this policy will be subject to discipline, up to and including discharge.

Drug and Alcohol Workplace Policy

The City of Monticello is committed to ensuring its employees work in a safe, drug-free environment. Individuals under the influence of illicit drug or alcohol are more likely to have workplace accidents and perform their work in an inefficient and substandard manner.

To effectuate this commitment, the City has determined it must try to ensure City employees are free from the influence of drugs and/or alcohol while performing their duties. The City has developed the following Drug and Alcohol Testing Policy which, where applicable, augments existing state or federal drug testing laws which already apply to some City employees. This policy applies to all applicants for City positions and all City employees at any time they are performing, preparing to perform, or immediately available to perform any paid function as designated by the City.

All employees in positions requiring Commercial Drivers Licenses are subject to the federal and state laws requiring drug and alcohol testing, and those laws supersede this policy. The Federal Transit Administration has adopted drug and alcohol testing procedures covering safety-sensitive employees engaged in mass transit and those laws also supersede this policy.

**Definitions:**

*Safety Sensitive Employee*: A safety sensitive employee is an employee working in a position where an accident or an error could cause the loss of human life, serious bodily injury, or significant property or environmental damage, including a position with duties that include immediate supervision of a person in a job that meets the requirements of this paragraph.

*Reasonable Suspicion Drug and Alcohol Test*: The City may require a drug and alcohol test of an employee if there is evidence that an employee is using or has used alcohol or other drugs in violation of this written policy, said evidence to be based upon specific, objective and articulable facts and the reasonable inferences drawn from those facts in light of training and experience. For purposes of this paragraph, facts and inferences may be based upon, but not limited to the following:

a. Observations while at work such as direct observation of alcohol or drug use or abuse, or of physical symptoms or manifestations of being impaired due to alcohol or other drug use as described in the educational materials provided to employees.

b. Abnormal conduct or erratic behavior while at work or a significant deterioration in work performance.

c. A credible source’s report of alcohol use or the use of other drugs. The City Administrator or designee shall determine who is or is not a credible source.

d. Evidence that an individual has tampered with any drug or alcohol test during the individual’s employment with the City.

e. Evidence that an employee has caused an accident while at work which resulted in an injury to any person or resulted in damage to property or equipment.

f. Evidence that an employee has manufactured, sold, distributed/solicited, possessed, used or transferred drugs while on the employer’s premises, or while operating the employer’s vehicle, machinery or equipment.

g. The employee’s statement or admissions of drug use while he/she is a City employee.

**Positive Test:** An employee tests positive for drugs if any trace of an illegal substance is detected following a drug test. An employee tests positive for alcohol if he/she has a blood alcohol concentration equal to 0.040 or greater.

**Illegal Drugs/Substances:** Any illegal substance which has not been legally obtained or which cannot be legally obtained. This includes prescription medication for which the employee does not have a prescription and/or is not taking according to the prescription, or has not disclosed the prescription to the City Administrator as required previously herein.

**This policy prohibits the following behaviors:**

It is the City’s policy that an employee’s use, sale, transfer, purchase or possession of drugs, alcohol, a controlled substance or drug paraphernalia, or any combination thereof, by an employee while in a City facility, vehicle, vessel or aircraft, or while performing City business, including official business conducted while in one’s home, is prohibited. The responsible social use of alcohol at appropriate social events that may be attended from time-to-time by a City Employee in their capacity as a City employee is permitted.

City employees are prohibited from consuming alcohol on the job or reporting for work under the influence of alcohol, drug or medication. No employee shall operate any City vehicle or equipment while under the influence of drugs, alcohol, or medication. Volunteer Fire Department volunteers shall not participate in Fire Department calls if under the influence of drugs, alcohol or medication. Fire Department policies shall define “under the influence”, shall prescribe duties, responsibilities, and procedures by which a volunteer is to report the use of alcohol, drugs, or medication when reporting to the Fire Station to respond to a call, and the steps to be taken to determine if said volunteer’s reported use has met the definition of “under the influence” before said volunteer responds to any call. If it is not possible to determine whether a responding volunteer is under the influence prior to participating in a call the responding volunteer shall be obligated to determine whether they are under the influence as defined by department policy and shall, in no event, operate any Department owned Motor Vehicle if they have consumed any amount of alcohol in the two (2) hours immediately preceding the call and/or have taken drugs or medication in a timeframe prior to the call that may affect their ability to safely operate said vehicle/equipment.

This policy prohibits employees from using prescription drugs unless both of the following conditions are met:

(1) a doctor has prescribed the medication to the employee; AND

(2) the doctor has advised the employee that the drug will not adversely affect the employee’s ability to perform essential job functions without endangering the employee’s safety, the safety of co-workers, or the safety of the general public. Employees using personal prescription drugs must carry the medication in the original container and the container must be labeled with the date, name of the employee, doctor and the quantity, dosage, and directions for use of the drug prescribed.

**Substance Abuse Education:**

The City will notify applicants of this drug and alcohol testing policy at the time of their first interview. The City will provide FTA and CDL required employees with drug and alcohol education, including the effects of drugs and alcohol, signs and symptoms of drug and alcohol use, assistance available for those abusing drugs and alcohol, and drug and alcohol testing requirements. Each employee and applicant will sign a form acknowledging receipt of these materials.

**Prospective Employee Testing:**

All prospective, safety-sensitive employees who have been extended a conditional offer of employment with the City shall be informed that a condition of employment includes passing a drug test as part of the pre-employment process. If a prospective, safety-sensitive employee, refuses to take a pre-employment drug test when scheduled or tests positive for a substance, that employee is ineligible for City employment for one (1) calendar year from the drug test.

If an employee is transferred to a safety-sensitive position, drug and alcohol testing under this policy is a condition of the transfer.

**Random Testing:**

The City may, without individualized suspicion, conduct random drug and alcohol testing on safety-sensitive employees who are covered by state or federal law, and where said random testing is required by the Iowa or Federal Department of Transportation, Federal Transportation Administration or other agencies as a condition of licensing. The selection of such employees to be tested shall be done based on a computerized, randomly generated selection process in which each member of the employee pool has an equal chance of selection.

Commercial Driver’s License (CDL) & Driving as an Essential Function of Position

An employee required to possess a Commercial Driver’s License for his/her position shall be subject to pre-employment drug and alcohol testing as well as random drug and alcohol testing in addition to all applicable State and/or Federal rules and regulations.

Requirement of Iowa Driver’s License/Commercial Driver’s License (CDL)

Employees who are required to drive to perform the essential functions of their position must possess and maintain a valid Iowa Driver’s License or Commercial Driver’s License, depending upon the position. The City’s insurance carrier requires an annual review of these employees’ IDOT driving record.

An employee found to have an expired (beyond the 60-day grace period) Iowa Driver’s License, or Commercial Driver’s License (CDL) if required for the employee’s position, or who has lost his/her license for any reason, may be removed from work assignments requiring a Driver’s License/CDL, and may be subject to discipline. Said employee must obtain a valid Driver’s License or CDL if required within seven (7) days of the date notice of said deficiency was given to the employee by the City. If an employee fails to obtain a valid Driver’s License/CDL within this seven (7) day period the employee may be suspended indefinitely, with or without pay, until the deficiency is resolved, or may be terminated in the sole discretion of the City.

An employee who commits an offense and who knows, or has reason to know, that the offense may result in a driver’s license suspension/revocation shall notify the employee’s Department Head within twenty-four (24) hours of said offense unless incapacitated or otherwise legitimately prevented from doing so, in which case the notice shall be given as soon as is practicable. An employee who violates this notice provision may be immediately discharged. Further, employees charged with any offense which may lead to a driver’s license suspension/revocation shall keep the City apprised as to the status of the charge during the pendency of the case and the eventual outcome. (Plea Agreement, Conviction, Acquittal, or other determination.) An employee’s failure to follow the procedures set forth herein may result in disciplinary action, up to and including discharge.

An employee who is required to possess a valid Driver’s License or CDL, as the case may be, to perform the essential functions of his/her position and who is found to be driving for the City, or for personal reasons, during a period of suspension or revocation will be immediately discharged.

Specific Requirements for Employees with Commercial Driver’s License (CDL)

City employees who drive commercial motor vehicles and are required to have commercial drivers’ licenses to perform the essential functions of their position must comply with the City’s Substance Abuse Prevention Program as required by Federal Department of Transportation Federal Highway Administration and Federal Transit Administration regulations.

Employees subject to this program shall complete pre-employment alcohol and drug testing and shall also be subject to random drug and alcohol testing. Employees will receive appropriate training upon their appointment to any City position requiring the employee to possess a valid Commercial Driver’s License. In addition to the requirements set forth previously herein requiring employee notice to the City of potential suspension/revocation of their driving privileges, employees shall also comply with all federal and state regulations that require the reporting of accidents to the Iowa Department of Transportation, regardless of the jurisdiction of the offense, and regardless of whether or not the employee is driving a commercial vehicle at the time of the offense.

If employees have questions regarding this program, they should contact their Department Head or the City Administrator.

**Post-Accident:**

Testing shall be conducted after any accident involving a City employee whose performance could have contributed to the accident if (1) it is required by state or federal law; or (2) when reasonable suspicion exists. Any accident involving a City vehicle, or private vehicle if being driven for City purposes, which results in property damage or personal injury, or results in the issuance of a citation, may be considered a basis for reasonable suspicion.

**Reasonable Suspicion Testing:**

When any supervisor, Department Head, or City official has reasonable suspicion that a City employee is under the influence of drugs or alcohol while on duty, or is otherwise violating the terms of this policy, that supervisor, Department Head, or City official, shall require reasonable suspicion testing.

If reasonable suspicion testing is required the employee may not drive to or from the testing or for other City related purposes until the test results have been returned to the City and thereafter only if the test results were negative. The City will provide transportation to/from the testing at the City’s expense. A test refusal shall be treated as a positive test result.

**Testing Procedures:**

a. Drug and alcohol testing shall require a presentation of a reliable form of photo identification from the person being tested to the person collecting the sample.

b. The City will designate the type of testing to be performed on the sample collected.

c. Drug and alcohol testing shall normally occur during or immediately before or after working hours. The time required for such testing shall be considered work time for the purpose of compensation and benefits.

d. All City ordered pre-employment, unannounced, reasonable suspicion, regularly scheduled, or follow-up drug or alcohol test costs shall be paid by the City.

e. All confirmatory drug testing shall be conducted at a laboratory certified by the United States Department of Health and Human Services’ Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration consistent with rules adopted by the Iowa Department of Public Health.

f. The City and laboratory/assigned medical personnel shall ensure, to the extent reasonably feasible, that drug and alcohol testing will only measure the use of alcohol or drugs, and that the records concerning the testing show only the use of alcohol or drugs. In any event, the City shall only utilize the information associated with the presence or lack thereof, of alcohol or drugs in the body

g. The City will provide any disclosures required by law.

**Post-Positive Test:**

An employee who has a positive drug or alcohol test, either from random testing or reasonable suspicion testing, shall be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including immediate termination.

If the employee is permitted to return to work, the employee may be required to submit to evaluation by a Substance Abuse Professional and undergo treatment recommended by the Substance Abuse Professional. If the employee successfully completes all recommended treatment no further disciplinary action will be taken against the employee. If the employee refuses to submit to the evaluation, or fails to successfully complete all recommended treatment, the employee will be subject to further discipline, up to and including immediate termination.

If the Substance Abuse Professional determines that the employee has a drug or alcohol related problem the employee will be required to submit to follow-up testing. All follow-up testing will be unannounced and without prior notice to the employee and will be at the employee’s expense.

**Retention of Records:**

The City shall maintain all drug and alcohol testing records in a secure location with controlled access. Secure computerized recordkeeping is permitted under this policy.

Workplace Privacy

Employees are hereby advised that their workplace, regardless of its’ location, whether a City building, City vehicle, or other location where said employees are congregating or working, are deemed public in nature and, therefore, they should have no expectation of privacy in said locations. Any items/materials located within an employee’s workplace will not be kept private and will be subject to disclosure. From time to time, supervisors, co­-workers and other authorized persons have a legitimate need to enter an employee’s worksite and or work/area, including, but not limited to, offices, City vehicles, computers, cabinets and desks to search for documents, files and other work-related items. In addition, in cases of suspected employee misconduct or criminal activity, the City may search the workplace, including personal property brought to the workplace which is related to the day-to-day operations of the City, for evidence of such misconduct and will cooperate with law enforcement officers in any criminal investigation. In addition to potential investigatory activities, the City reserves the right to monitor all computer use, email, internet access, telephone use or other activities of employees.

Workplace Violence

The City is committed to providing a workplace free from acts or threats of violence and to effectively respond if such acts or threats occur. Therefore, the City has a zero-tolerance policy when it comes to violent acts or threats directed by a City employee towards any other person, whether it be another City employee, a resident or non-resident, while on City property. Acts of violence, including threatening behavior, against others will lead to disciplinary action, up to and including termination. In addition, the City will cooperate with law enforcement, as appropriate, in any investigation of said actions, including but not limited to participation in a criminal investigation and prosecution. Employees who become aware of workplace violence, or any threat of violence, whether by an employee or non-employee, shall immediately report such knowledge to their Department Head, City Administrator, and/or Chief of Police and shall immediately complete a workplace violence incident report.

Secondary Employment

Employees of the City may engage in secondary employment (i.e., other jobs in addition to their full or part-time employment with the City) under the following conditions, with paragraphs 1-5 applying to all employees covered by this Handbook but for Police Department Employees who shall be governed by paragraph six (6) of this section:

1. Employee shall provide a written request to their Department Head of their desire to take on secondary part-time employment, to be defined as any other employment that may exceed 6 hours or more to be worked per week. The request shall include the following information:
   1. The anticipated work schedule and number of hours per week to be worked;
   2. The location(s) of the work;
   3. A general description of the work to be performed;
   4. Whether they would be permitted to leave said secondary employment on short notice if recalled by the City for mandatory overtime or in times of emergency.
2. The Department Head, in consultation with the City Administrator, shall review said requests and shall consider the following in determining whether or not to approve the request:
   1. Does the secondary employment have the potential of interfering with the employee’s responsibilities to the City, including their availability for mandatory overtime work or emergency call back;
   2. Does the position create a conflict of interest, or the appearance of a conflict, with their City employment;
   3. Does the proposed position carry with it the risk of bringing discredit, ridicule, or embarrassment upon the City?
3. The decision whether or not to grant permission for secondary employment rests solely with the City Administrator after consultation with the Department Head and the employee making the request as appropriate. The decision of the City Administrator will be in writing and will either approve, deny, or approve with conditions.
4. Prior to beginning work the Employee shall be required to execute a release with the second employer to the City of Monticello, authorizing the secondary employer to release payroll records and records associated with workplace accidents or injuries involving the employee to the City of Monticello.
5. The approval of Secondary Employment, with or without conditions, may be withdrawn by the City Administrator at any time if it is determined that the Secondary Employment falls outside of the description provided by the Employee in any way and/or if the Employee’s performance is deemed to be negatively impacted by the secondary employment.
6. Police Department Employees shall not become employed by any other entity without first obtaining the written approval of such employment by the Chief of Police. The Chief of Police has broad discretion in choosing whether or not to grant a request for outside/other employment, and may consider the following, in addition to other reasonable factors not specifically enumerated herein, to wit: conflicts of interest, conflicts with scheduling, public perception, risk of injury/illness from such other occupation, number of hours proposed to be worked as such other employment, distance from Monticello of such other employment. Employees shall not be permitted under any set of circumstances to wear a Monticello Police Department Uniform, use Monticello Police Department issued equipment, or otherwise hold themselves out as a Monticello Police Officer while serving in any other employment or contract employment scenario, without prior approval of the Monticello Chief of Police.
7. In times of emergency, all covered employees are subject to the immediate call/recall to duty. Any exceptions granted due to hardships in observance to the above policy shall rest solely in the discretion of the Chief.

Solicitations

Employees are prohibited from conducting private business solicitations or collections on City property. Employees may solicit for fundraisers on behalf of community not-for-profit organizations away from normal work areas (i.e., in approved lounge or break room areas) and on the employee’s own time. Employees may post fundraising solicitation notices in approved lounge or break room areas. Employees are prohibited from fundraising solicitation outside of approved break times, and any aggressive verbal solicitation will be terminated immediately by management and said employee will be subject to disciplinary action. The prohibitions set forth herein shall not apply to solicitations directly tied to City or Department specific fundraisers, where the funds raised are being used for a City purpose or project. Department Heads may, in their sole discretion, remove any and all notices construed to have the potential for adversely affecting employee productivity.

Political Activities Policy

**Hiring and Retention**

City employees shall not be appointed or retained on the basis of their political disposition or activity. No employee shall be deprived of employment solely because that person is a member or an officer of a political party, committee or organization.

**City Elections**

City employees shall not be coerced to take part in political campaigns, to solicit votes for any candidate, any tax levy or any other ballot proposition, or to contribute or solicit funds for or against or to otherwise support or oppose any candidate for appointed or elected City office.

**General Activities**

No employee during regular assigned working hours, or at any other time while wearing City branded shirts, coats, uniforms, or similar clothing, may engage in any political activity. At no time shall City equipment/vehicles, City logo(s) or insignia, or City equipment be used for any political purpose.

Any employee may endorse or support political activity when off-duty provided that they take all necessary steps to ensure that their endorsement is personal in nature, or on behalf of an organization in which they participate and are authorized to communicate said endorsements, and not at all in their capacity as a City employee or made on behalf of the City. City employees are prohibited from appearing in political advertisements, publicity, or other promotional materials with City equipment or while wearing or having otherwise displayed any clothing or “gear” which communicates the fact that said person is an employee of the City of Monticello.

No City equipment, personnel, or facilities, not normally accessible to the public, may be used or allowed to be used for political activities.

The use of the following in political advertisements/publicity/other promotional materials or broadcasts is strictly prohibited and City employees shall not facilitate or accommodate such use and shall do their best to prevent such use if and when possible:

1. City property not normally accessible to the public;
2. Employees in uniforms or other clothing that communicates in some fashion their employment with the City of Monticello. (Examples include Police or Ambulance Uniforms, City Public works shirts, sweatshirts and/or jackets; and
3. City equipment.

**Leave of Absence**

An employee may be granted a thirty (30) day leave of absence without pay and without accrual of benefits if that employee wishes to participate more fully in a political campaign or be a candidate for any office.

Work Rules and Discipline Policy

The City, when determined appropriate, uses a progressive process to correct poor job performance or misconduct. Poor job performance or misconduct will be noted by the Department Head who will communicate the poor performance or misconduct to the employee who will be given an opportunity to take corrective measures and will receive direction from the department as appropriate. In many cases deficiencies will be communicated orally, however, department heads shall document all verbal communications, said documentation to include a record of all verbal counseling and direction provided by the Department Head, with said documentation to be placed in the employee personnel file. Repetitive performance and/or misconduct will result in further discipline, including written reprimands, suspensions with or without pay, and termination. While the process may be a step-by-step corrective process, every situation is different and, depending upon severity and other factors to be taken into account by the department head in consultation with the City Administrator, steps may be omitted when deemed appropriate by management. The City reserves the right to eliminate any or all of the preliminary steps when the job performance is deemed to be intentionally poor in quality, the misconduct is severe, and/or the conduct of the employee is deemed to have a serious impact on co-workers, morale, or the efficient conduct of the City.

**Employees shall not engage in any of the following:**

1. Unprofessional conduct including but not limited to gossip, criticism, creating false rumors directed at coworkers or management, or other attempts to undermine morale.

1. Sleeping during working hours or giving the impression of sleeping.
2. Dishonesty of any kind concerning any work-related matter. From time-to-time, the employer may conduct workplace investigations of an employee’s conduct. A finding of dishonesty, whether by words or conduct, is deemed to be a very serious issue.
3. Failure to competently and timely perform duties as outlined in the employee’s job description or to carry out reasonable assignments or instructions.
4. Failure to heed corrective instructions when work or conduct is not meeting expected standards.
5. Willful failure to follow any of the procedures or policies of the City, including but not limited to those in this Handbook.
6. Reckless horseplay or other conduct which threatens the safety of others or the worksite in general.
7. Disorderly, subversive, insubordinate, immoral, or indecent conduct.
8. Physical assault of fellow employees or citizens.
9. Excessive absenteeism or tardiness.
10. Threatening, intimidating, and/or discriminatory behavior whether directed towards City employees or others.
11. Use of obscene or vulgar language directed against City employees, in the presence of the public, or in such a manner as to create a likelihood that others may be offended.
12. Reporting to work under the influence of alcohol, illegal drugs, or medications without a current prescription, or using any of the above during working hours. (See also Drug and Alcohol Workplace Policy set forth in more detail previously herein.)
13. Operating or caring for any equipment or vehicles in a negligent or reckless manner.
14. Theft (including unauthorized “borrowing”), loss, willful destruction and/or unauthorized use or alteration of property or equipment belonging to the City or any employee.
15. Disobedience, insubordination, or refusal to comply with reasonable instructions of authorized supervisor.
16. Deliberately falsifying, altering, or supplying false information on City records, including but not limited to payroll records and timecards.
17. Falsifying sick leave claims.
18. Unauthorized copying or disclosure of confidential City records or information.
19. Failure to report an accident or serious incident to the appropriate supervisor.
20. Work on personal tasks or jobs or carrying on secondary employment while on City time.
21. Pleading guilty, whether convicted or not, of a felony offense. (Deferred judgment requires guilty plea.)
22. Pleading guilty to or being convicted of, or being granted a deferred judgment of a misdemeanor offense which involves theft, fraud, dishonesty or moral turpitude involving a minor, such that continued employment would call into public question the fitness of the employee to hold a position with a public employer.
23. Pleading guilty, whether convicted or not, of any offense that results in the suspension or revocation of a license necessary to carry out essential job functions.
24. Failure to keep licenses and/or certifications necessary to perform essential job functions valid and current.
25. Failure to maintain insurability if required as a condition of employment.
26. Violation of the City’s Safety Policy. Please see Addendum A.
27. Violation of the City’s Drug and Alcohol Workplace Policy set forth in detail previously herein.

This is not an exhaustive list of prohibited misconduct. Employees must be aware of all rules and requirements applicable to their specific department and all standards applicable to the individual position they hold. The City further reserves the right to discipline employees for behavior which conflicts with the reasonable expectations of the employer whether specifically set forth herein or not.

Generally, the City follows a progressive discipline policy roughly as follows:

1. Verbal warning, which is documented in writing;

2. Written reprimand referencing the prior verbal warning;

3. Suspension;

4. Termination.

However, any or all of these progressive steps may be skipped in appropriate circumstances. Severe offenses will likely result in suspension or termination without any warning or reprimand. When employees are disciplined, management will typically cite the entire basis for the discipline, including a listing of all rules/policies/regulations that were determined to have been violated with written documentation of said discipline created and placed in the employee’s personnel file. It is the policy of the City that all disciplinary documentation that has been placed in a personnel file is permanent.

Law enforcement officers shall be disciplined for misconduct consistent with Iowa Code 80F, the Peace Officers Bill of Rights. Procedures for that discipline will be as outlined in accordance with any applicable collective bargaining agreement provisions and with Iowa Code 80F.

Performance Evaluations

The development of the employee and the organization is best achieved through annual performance evaluations between the immediate supervisor and employee. Reviews of job performance occur near the end of full-time and part-time employees’ probationary periods and at least once annually thereafter. Temporary employees are normally evaluated at the end of the season or period of temporary employment and a satisfactory evaluation is required for future employment with the City. Evaluations are designed to identify and communicate to the employee his/her strengths and weaknesses and serve as a forum for discussing other employment-related issues.

Uniforms

Uniforms or other City branded clothing, boots, and outerwear will be paid for and issued by the City as deemed appropriate and necessary by the Department Heads. The employee’s Department Head will explain the procedure used in the employee’s department.

Dress Code

In the event a City Department provides uniforms, or other City branded clothing, for its employees, said uniforms/branded clothing must be laundered regularly and worn appropriately. Damaged, heavily stained or torn/unserviceable uniforms should be promptly repaired or brought to the attention of the Department Head. Employees who are not required to wear uniforms or branded clothing must dress neatly and appropriately so as to properly represent their position and authority within the City organization.

As representatives of the City who serve many types of citizens, it is important to dress in a reserved manner which projects a professional appearance. All employees shall wear clothing that covers their torso from the top of the employee’s shoulders to the waist, and from the waist to the top of their knees. Open-toed shoes are only allowed if working in an office setting or at the pool, and then subject to the specific restrictions of that workplace. In addition, employees are required to have good personal hygiene.

Employees will not wear shirts, buttons, hats or other clothing, or display tattoos on their person, that contain or include obscene or offensive words, terms, logos, pictures, cartoons, curses, racial slurs or similar slogans or representations. Whether or not an employee’s clothing or tattoos is violative of this provision will be determined by the employee’s Department Head. Any employee who disputes the position taken by the Department Head may appeal the decision of the Department Head to the City Administrator. The City Administrator shall issue a written determination which may be appealed to the City Council if said appeal is submitted in writing to the City Administrator within seven (7) days of the City Administrator’s written decision. The above provisions do not prohibit a determination by the City Administrator and/or the City Council that an employee is violating this policy. If the determination is made by the City Administrator the employee may appeal to the Council, if the decision is made by the Council there is no further appeal; the employee will be given an opportunity, however, to be heard in front of the City Council.

At the discretion of Department Heads, denim jeans/pants and shorts are acceptable attire, provided they are clean and not torn or frayed.

Iowa Smoke Free Air Act Policy/Use of Tobacco

The Iowa Smoke free Air Act greatly restricts smoking in the State of Iowa. Consistent with the Act, City policy prohibits smoking within the confines of any public buildings owned, leased or operated by or under the control of the City, the grounds of any public buildings owned, operated, leased or controlled by the City, all city-provided vehicles and roads-related equipment. Employees violating this policy will be subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination. If an employee sees someone violating this law or is told that someone is violating this law, the employee must investigate and inform the person of the law. If a smoker fails to comply with the law after being so informed, employees shall immediately contact the police department.

Employees who use tobacco pose a serious health risk to themselves, and their secondhand smoke poses a serious health risk to others. City employees who smoke or use smokeless tobacco on their own time are strongly encouraged to quit by enrolling in smoking cessation classes or taking over the counter or prescribed smoking cessation medication or both.

Nepotism Policy

The City of Monticello is committed to a work environment that is free of the appearance of favoritism based on familial relationships. Members of an employee’s immediate family will be considered for employment on the basis of their qualifications. Immediate family shall not be hired if employment would:

* Create a direct supervisor/subordinate relationship with a family member; or
* Have the potential for creating an adverse impact on work performance; or
* Create either an actual conflict of interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest.

This policy must also be considered when assigning, transferring or promoting an employee. A relative shall include spouse, child, grandchild, grandparent, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, nephew and niece, as well as the spouses of such relatives and half and step relationships of these levels and their spouses. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the strictures of this provision may be modified or waived by the City Administrator under circumstances where the anticipated potential problems are minimal and where reasonable precautions are in place to avoid direct supervisory, spending or payroll conflicts. The provisions of this section shall not apply to seasonal parks or aquatic center staff or volunteers with the Monticello Fire Department or Monticello Ambulance Service.

Residency Requirement Policy

City of Monticello Police Officers and Public Works Department employees must live within eighteen (18) lineal miles of the Monticello City limits. All other employees may live within any reasonable driving distance of City Hall, such that they may perform their daily duties efficiently. The City Administrator may grant temporary exceptions to this policy for new or seasonal employees.

Separations from Employment

When an employee wishes to separate from City employment, a minimum of two (2) weeks’ notice is required, however, in unusual or extenuating circumstances, a shorter notice period may be accepted. The City reserves the right to make an employee resignation effective immediately upon the receipt of Employee’s written notice of resignation, compensating the employee for the two (2) weeks’ notice period and all applicable benefits that would be paid or provided during said two (2) week period. Separating full-time and part-time employees shall receive compensation for accrued vacation and casual days, if any. Other benefits such as sick days, personal days and any other leaves are NOT paid out upon separation. Seasonal and temporary employees will receive a paycheck for pay through their last day of work.

Maintenance of Personnel Records

Employees will promptly notify the City Clerk’s Office, using city provided change of name or address form, of any changes in name, address, telephone or familial/marital status so that appropriate changes may be made to applicable City records.

Personnel files are maintained by the City. Personnel files include original employment data such as the job application, compensation, performance evaluations, discipline and commendations. Additions to these files may be made by City management as appropriate. General access to employee files is limited to the City Administrator, elected officials under certain limited circumstances, and the City’s HIPPA-certified employee or other employees with authorized access.

Employees may review their personnel files upon request. Employees may request a copy of their complete personnel file while employed with the City. There may be a nominal charge to cover the cost of duplicating the file. Personnel files must be viewed in the presence of a City official and may never be removed from City Hall.

All information placed in employee’s personnel files is subject to public records laws and requests, under Chapter 22 of the Iowa Code. This includes all information placed in an employee’s personnel file regarding the conduct/reasons which led to termination, resignation in lieu of termination, or demotion may be considered a public record.  This information includes the fact that the resignation was in lieu of termination, that the employee was discharged or demoted as the result of disciplinary action in addition to the documented reasons and rationale for the resignation in lieu of termination, the discharge, or the demotion.  This information may become a public record pursuant to Iowa Code Sections 22.15 and 22.7.

Timesheets/Timecards

All non-exempt employees are required to properly complete, sign and submit timesheets/timecards in a timely manner and otherwise in accordance with departmental policy. Any deliberate falsification of timesheets will result in immediate termination.

Pay Day / Payroll

Paydays will be bi-weekly. Timecards must be turned in to the payroll clerk by Monday of pay week by 10:00 a.m. Paychecks will be handed out or mailed by Thursday of pay week. The Employee shall be responsible to ensure that their timecards are completed in a correct and accurate fashion prior to submission to their immediate supervisor. In the event that an employee timecard fails to include an accurate representation of all hours for which the employee is entitled to compensation, the employee shall be paid the omitted hours, at the rate of pay appropriate for the pay period during which the hours actually accrued, during the pay period immediately following the discovery that they were omitted from a prior pay period.

When a pay day falls on a holiday, employees shall be paid on the last working day preceding the holiday.

All employees will be paid for all hours worked. No work shall be performed without being recorded on timecards contemporaneously with the performance of said work; any such claimed work shall not be paid. It is not expected nor is it required that any employee perform any donated work time without compensation.

The City grants raises to take effect July 1, which is the first day of the fiscal year. The clerk is authorized to apply the raise in wages to hours worked in June during the bi-weekly pay period that preceded the first payroll check issued in July.

Pay rates shall be as approved by the Resolution of the Council and as shown within the Collective Bargaining Group for covered employees

Payroll Deductions

Certain payroll deductions are mandated by law. Iowa law requires most full-time, part-time and some temporary employees to participate in the Iowa Public Employees Retirement System (IPERS), which requires that employees and the City contribute a set percentage of gross pay. The increases/decreases to the contribution percentages are set annually and changes occur effective July 1. More information is currently available at: [www.ipers.orq](http://www.ipers.orq).

When an IPERS employee leaves employment prior to being eligible for retirement, the employee has the option of receiving a full refund of the employee’s contribution plus interest and, if vested, a portion of the City’s contribution, or the employee may leave contributions in the IPERS fund and receive guaranteed retirement benefits.

Other mandated deductions include tax withholdings, Social Security and Medicare deductions, and wage garnishments when authorized by a court of law.

Part-time employees may purchase health insurance at City cost after their probationary period is successfully completed if eligible under the City’s then current Health Insurance plan. Employees should contact the City Administrator with any questions.

Payroll Direct Deposit/Distribution of Paychecks

Employees are required to use direct deposit to electronically transfer their paycheck to the bank or credit union of the employee’s choice. To arrange for payroll direct deposit, complete the form provided in the new employee packet. Pay stubs are distributed to employees by the Department Head or his/her designee each payday.

Sick Leave

Full-time employees accumulate eight hours per month of sick leave until 720 hours accrues, at which point no additional sick leave will accrue unless and until said full-time employee’s accrued sick leave drops below 720 hours. Regular Part-time employees accumulate three (3) hours per month of sick leave until 360 hours has been accrued at which point no additional sick leave will accrue unless and until said part-time employee’s accrued sick leave drops below 360 hours. Part time employees only accrue sick leave during pay periods in which they have worked. No employee shall be entitled to receive a payout of unused accumulated/accrued sick leave upon the termination of their employment with the employer, whether voluntary or involuntary.

Sick leave will be granted to regular full-time and regular part-time employees unable to render service because of sickness or disability. Sick leave shall be granted for personal illness or physical incapacity resulting from causes beyond the control of the employee. A doctor’s slip or other conclusive proof of the necessity for absence, verifying the sickness or disability of the employee or family member, may be called for at any time by the Supervisor or the City Administrator. Abuse of sick leave privileges will constitute grounds for disciplinary action up to and including termination

A full-time employee may use up to forty (40) hours of accumulated sick leave, per fiscal year, during a serious family illness or doctor’s appointment of a parent, spouse, child, or stepchild of the employee. Hospitalization is considered a serious family illness. Any other serious illness must be supported by a doctor’s slip indicating that the person suffering from the illness requires full-time care or observation.

In the event an employee must use sick leave, that employee must call his/her supervisor prior to the start of his/her scheduled shift and explain the reason for the absence. If the supervisor cannot be reached, the employee must contact the City Clerk's Office or leave a message on the City Clerk's voicemail with the date and time of the phone call. The employee must keep his/her supervisor informed of his/her condition and when he/she expects to return to work. Any illness or injury that is anticipated to create an absence that will extend beyond accumulated sick leave should be brought to the attention of the employee's supervisor.

**Maternity/Paternity**. Employees may use banked sick leave for pre-natal visits, time during labor/delivery and up to forty (40) hours following recovery from delivery. After this forty (40) hour grace period, the employee may use up to twelve (12) weeks of unpaid maternity/paternity leave. During these twelve (12) weeks of maternity leave, sick leave may be used if the employee has enough banked sick leave. An employee who is legally married to the person giving birth may receive up to forty (40) hours of sick leave during the seven (7) days immediately following the birth of their child after one continuous year of employment as a permanent full-time employee. After this forty (40) hour grace period, the employee may use up to twelve (12) weeks of unpaid leave. Sick leave may NOT be used during these twelve (12) weeks of leave.

Employees shall make every effort to schedule routine medical/dental appointments after hours, on non-workdays or at the beginning or end of the workday whenever possible to avoid disruption of work.

A doctor's release form shall be required prior to return to duty if the employee was or currently is under a doctor's care; or restrictions were placed upon an employee by a doctor which would affect that employee's ability to carry out his/her job-related duties and responsibilities. All employees returning to duty after taking leave for an injury, whether related to the job or not, must provide a doctor's release.

No exception to the above policy will be made without prior approval of the City Administrator.

The U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (HIPAA) Privacy rule does not prevent your supervisor, City Administrator or others from asking you for a doctor’s note or other information about your health if your employer needs the information to administer sick leave, workers’ compensation, wellness programs or health insurance.

Paid Vacations

Vacations with pay are granted to regular full-time and regular part-time employees for the purpose of freeing them from their regular duties to spend personal time or for recreation. Regular part-time employees shall be those that work an average of at least 24 hours per week, calculated over a calendar year and are not hired as temporary or seasonal employees.

Vacation shall be based upon the number of hours an employee would normally work during a normal work period. Records on vacation earned and taken will be maintained in the City Clerk's Office. Each full-time, eight-hour (8-hour) shift employee, shall receive vacation from their date of employment as follows:

After 1 year – 5 working days

After 2 years - 10 working days

After 10 years – 15 working days

After 15 years – 20 working days

Each full-time, twelve-hour (12-hour) shift employee, shall receive vacation from their date of employment as follows:

After 1 year – 42 hours

After 2 years – 84 hours

After 10 years – 126 hours

After 15 years – 168 hours

Vacation must be taken within a period of one (1) year following the year in which the vacation time is earned. However, a maximum of five (5) days may be rolled into or carried over to the next year if the cumulative total held does not exceed more than five (5) days allowed in any given year. Vacation that is carried over as allowed herein must be used within sixty (60) days of the employee’s anniversary date or it will be lost.

When a paid holiday as identified herein occurs during a vacation it will not be considered a day of vacation and will be compensated as a paid holiday.

Employees who voluntarily terminate service with the City, after at least twelve (12) months of continuous employment, will be paid out for accrued and unused vacation.

When an employee reaches their anniversary date of employment, the employee will be deemed to have accrued all vacation privileges to which they are entitled, based upon their years of employment, as previously set forth herein.

Regular part-time employees who work an average of twenty-four (24) hours or more per week shall be entitled to vacation that is pro-rated to reflect the ratio of their hours worked to a full-time position.

Vacation pay will never include pay for overtime whether the employee regularly works overtime or not.

Vacation time will be granted only at the convenience of the department. Vacations are to be arranged and approved by the employee's supervisor with consideration given to staffing levels and workload, however consideration will be given to the employee's preference whenever possible. If more than one employee in a department requests the same vacation time off and the Department Head determines that departmental needs will not allow more than one employee to take time off, consideration will be given to granting vacation privileges to the employee with seniority, however, the department head may take other factors into consideration. Ultimately the decision lies solely with the Department Head. Vacation shall be scheduled as far in advance as is possible. All vacation for Department Heads must be reviewed and approved by the City Administrator at least one week prior to commencement.

Cancellation of Vacation and Other Leaves

Vacation and other applicable leaves may not be cancelled due to illness or the death of a related family member unless the employee requests cancellation prior to the start of the vacation period. Cancellation of vacation and other leaves are also subject to supervisor approval. For purposes of this section, the vacation period commences on the day and time the employee, but for the vacation, would have reported to work. For example, if an employee has a vacation scheduled Monday through Friday and the employee normally reports to work at 8 a.m., the employee is required to cancel his/her vacation prior to 8:00 a.m. on Monday. If the employee becomes sick after 8:00 a.m. on Monday, the employee will be charged vacation leave until the employee’s scheduled return on the following Monday. Continuous days off constitute one leave period.

Transfer of Accrued Time Off Due to Catastrophic Events

Upon approval of the City Administrator, an employee with accrued time off may voluntarily grant or transfer a specified amount of accrued time to another employee who has experienced a catastrophic event. (For example: the destruction of a home or a long-term serious illness.)

Prior to the approval of a grant or transfer of accrued time the following conditions must be confirmed:

1. A catastrophic event has occurred;
2. The event has caused the affected employee to exhaust all accrued leave available to said employee.
3. The employee, proposing to grant or transfer accrued time off has accrued time available to be transferred.

Transfers are strictly voluntary and will be submitted on a leave request form marked “Other” with number of hours to transfer and the recipient’s name in the “Description.” The recipient will complete a Leave Request form in the standard manner. Transfers will be kept confidential. Transferred hours must be used by the benefitted employee, cannot be transferred or granted back to the granting employee, and may not be paid out under any circumstances. Eligibility will be determined on a case-by-case basis and no case will set precedent.

Casual Days

Full-time employees are entitled to two (2) casual days per fiscal year, to be taken at the employee’s discretion. The fiscal year begins July 1 of each year. An employee who resigns in good standing during the course of a fiscal year shall be entitled to use or be paid out the prorated portion of said time off. If a resigning employee has taken more casual time off than has accrued, the final check to said employee shall be adjusted to account for that overage. An employee who is terminated, or chooses to resign in lieu of termination, shall not be reimbursed for unused casual days. If a Terminated employee, or an employee who resigns in lieu of termination, has taken more casual time off than has accrued, the final check to said employee shall be adjusted to account for that overage.

Casual time will be paid out if unused.

Holidays

The following legal holidays shall be observed by full-time staff as follows:

1. New Year’s Eve Day

2. New Year’s Day

3. Christmas Eve Day

4. Christmas Day

5. Memorial Day

6. Independence Day

7. Labor Day

8. Thanksgiving Day

9. Four personal holidays per year, accruing on July 1st, shall be scheduled at least one month before use and are not subject to accumulation or reimbursement upon separation from City service.

If a holiday enumerated in this section falls on a Saturday, the preceding Friday will be granted and if it falls on a Sunday, the following Monday will be granted. This provision does not apply to ambulance staff.

Full-Time staff will be paid eight (8) hours of straight pay for each holiday. Said eight (8) hours of pay will be part of the regular forty (40) hour work week for all staff with the exception of the ambulance and police department staff who shall only receive holiday pay if they work on the holiday consistent with the Ambulance Employee Holiday Pay and Police Employee Holiday provisions set forth below. Any full-time employee, not including ambulance staff, who is required to work on a designated holiday will be paid time and one-half for the hours worked plus straight pay for each hour worked on the holiday.

1. **Ambulance Employee Holiday Pay:** Ambulance Department Employees shall be eligible for time and one-half hourly pay when the commencement of a work shift begins on or after 6:00 a.m. on a designated holiday. Ambulance Employees whose shift carries over from a non-designated holiday to a holiday, even if their shift goes long, ending after 6:00 a.m. shall not receive time and one-half hourly holiday pay for any of the hours worked during that shift. Ambulance Employees eligible for time and one-half pay as set forth above, shall also receive straight pay for each hour worked on the designated holiday, not to exceed eight (8) hours of straight pay. If an employee’s shift begins on a designated holiday and carries over into the next day, and the shift totaled 8 hours, the employee shall receive eight (8) hours of straight pay, assuming said employee worked the entire shift.
2. **Police Employee Holiday Pay:** Police Officers who work on a designated holiday shall be paid double-time for all hours worked on said holiday.

Any full-time employee working on a holiday may take compensation time in lieu of pay.

Part-time employees who work an average of twenty-four (24) hours or more per week shall receive pro-rata pay for holidays.

Subpoenaed Employees/Jury Duty

Employees compelled during working hours to appear before a court or other public body or who are required to perform jury duty shall be paid their regular wages for each day of court or jury duty. In favor of maintaining their City wages for such time, employees shall forfeit their daily Juror’s stipend to the City. Employees appearing on matters in which they are personally involved (i.e., plaintiff or defendant) must take an appropriate paid leave or take unpaid leave for the period away from work due to their court appearance.

Military Leaves

Per Iowa Code Section 29A.28, the City of Monticello grants a leave of absence to employees for state or federal military service without loss of pay for thirty (30) days of leave each calendar year. No unused portion of the thirty (30) allowable days may be carried over to the next calendar year. However, the allowable leave of absence shall be available beginning with the first day of the year. When a military member is called to active duty, the “first thirty days of leave” is paid during the first thirty (30) consecutive calendar days of active duty as if the military member was working.

Military-related service leave includes, but is not limited to:

1. active duty;
2. active duty for training;

1. inactive duty training (such as drills);
2. initial active-duty training;
3. funeral honors duty performed by National Guard and reserve members;
4. an examination to determine fitness to perform any such duty;
5. the time period for which the military member is absent from City employment for the purpose of receiving treatment for a military-related injury, or
6. the time period during which the military member is absent from City employment and receiving military compensation, including NCAP pay.

After the thirty (30) days of paid military leave are exhausted within a calendar year, the military member may request paid vacation leave, applicable personal leave or paid compensatory time. Military-related illnesses or injuries, which require medical treatment after a military member is released from active duty and result in leave, are considered military-related service leave and upon the exhaustion of an employee’s thirty (30) paid military leave days in a calendar year, the employee may be eligible for sick leave.

The military member is required to provide written verification authorizing all military-related leave. In the event written verification is not immediately available, the City allows the military member up to thirty (30) calendar days to present said documentation. An extension may be granted for good cause. However, if the military member does not provide acceptable verification within a reasonable time period, the leave may be considered unexcused, at the sole discretion of the City, and the military member may be subject to discipline, up to and including discharge.

Military members are required to report back to work as follows:

1. Military service of 1 to 30 days: At the beginning of the next regularly scheduled workday that falls at least eight hours after the military member returns home.
2. Military service of 31 to 180 days: Application for reemployment must be submitted to the employee’s supervisor no later than 14 days after completion date of the military member’s service.
3. Military service of 181 or more days: Application for reemployment must be submitted to the employee’s supervisor no later than 90 days after completion of the military member’s service.

Bereavement Leave

Full-time City employees may receive up to five (5) days of paid bereavement leave in the event of a death in their immediate family. Immediate family is defined as the following: child, spouse, or parent and persons bearing the above relationship to the employee’s spouse. The employee must be married to the parent of the stepchild or claiming marriage by common law, not merely living together.

Full-time City employees are entitled to three (3) days of paid bereavement leave in the event of a death of a brother or sister, “steps” included.

Full-time City employees are entitled to two (2) days of paid bereavement leave in the event of a death of a maternal or paternal grandparent, aunt, uncle, grandchildren and/or step-grandchildren, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, and/or daughter-in-law. When calculating bereavement leave consistent herewith for ambulance and police department employees, said employees will only receive compensation for bereavement leave if said leave falls on what would otherwise be a regularly scheduled day of work for said employee. The employee’s Department Head shall be responsible for determining the number of paid days the employee is entitled after reviewing the departmental work schedule.

The employee must advise his/her supervisor in advance of his/her bereavement leave when possible. City employees may use personal, casual or vacation time to attend funerals for persons not specifically listed above.

Employees may split up the use of bereavement leave with the permission of their Department Head.

Personal Leave Without Pay

Unpaid leaves of absence may be granted in certain circumstances. If you have exhausted all applicable sick leave, vacation, compensatory time, and other leave, including temporary disability when applicable, you may request an unpaid leave of absence. Applications for unpaid leave must be made in writing and shall state the reasons for the leave and proposed period of leave. Approval of unpaid leave is at the discretion of the City Administrator and subject to review by the City Council.

Employees who are not eligible for leave under the City's sick leave policies may apply for an unpaid leave under this section for purposes of pregnancy or a related condition as provided in Iowa Code section 216.6(2)(e). Medical certification stating that the employee is not able to perform the duties of employment may be required by the City.

During an unpaid leave granted under this section, employees will not receive compensation, will not accrue length of service or sick leave and are not eligible for paid holidays. The City does not make contributions to retirement programs during the duration of the leave. Employees may continue in the group health program during unpaid leave under this section by paying the full cost of the premium by the 1st of the month for the current month's coverage. Failure to pay the premium on time will result in termination of coverage.

Return to work plans following an unpaid leave taken under this section shall be arranged with the Department Head prior to the end of the unpaid leave. The City will attempt to restore the employee to the position held at the start of the leave, or in a comparable position, if possible. If no such position is available, the employment will be terminated.

When an employee has been on unpaid leave for thirty (30) calendar days, the City Administrator shall review the circumstances and either extend the unpaid leave or terminate the employee.

Unauthorized Absence

An employee shall not be compensated, allowed to use compensation time, vacation time, casual or personal days in the event of an unauthorized absence. Such employee shall be considered absent without pay and shall be disciplined as deemed appropriate by their immediate supervisor or City Administrator. Such an employee shall, at a minimum, be given a written reprimand.

Accommodating an Employee’s Mental Health or Physical Disability

Any qualified employee with a physical or mental impairment (including an employee who has suffered a work-related injury) which substantially limits one or more major life activities or who has a record of a substantially limiting physical or mental impairment and who cannot perform an essential job function, is entitled to a reasonable accommodation. A reasonable accommodation is an adjustment or modification provided by the City to enable an employee to continue to perform his/her essential job functions. What constitutes a reasonable accommodation varies depending upon the needs of the employee and the essential job function at issue.

Any employee who believes he/she requires a reasonable accommodation should make his/her request to his/her Department Head or the City Administrator. Any manager, immediate supervisor or Department Head who believes he/she has an employee who requires a reasonable accommodation or who has an employee make a request for an accommodation should contact the City Administrator.

Employees who believe they require a reasonable accommodation need not use the words “ADA” or “reasonable accommodation” and said accommodation requests may be made verbally.

The City is covered by the federal Family and Medical Leave Act. However, the City’s employees are not covered under the FMLA due to the fact the City has insufficient employees at its various work sites.

Severe Weather and Other Emergencies

Most City employees provide vital services during severe weather and other emergencies and are required to work during these conditions.

When severe weather or other emergencies prevent employees from performing their usual duties, employees will be assigned other work either in their normally assigned departments or in other departments where help is needed. If it is determined no work is available for employees during severe weather or any other emergency, supervisors may, upon the City Administrator’s approval, direct employees to not report to work. When full-time or part-time employees have already reported to work, employees may be sent home. Under such circumstances, employees will be paid their regular rate of pay for the number of hours previously scheduled. Temporary employees will be paid only for hours actually worked.

In the event an employee cannot report to work due to inclement weather conditions the employee will be required to utilize vacation, casual, or personal time off for that portion of the workday not worked.

Overtime Pay

Overtime shall be paid at the rate of time and one-half for all work hours in excess of 40 hours in a work week for non-exempt employees covered by this agreement working eight (8) hour work shifts. With regard to law enforcement personnel, as defined by the FLSA, overtime compensation shall be payable on a “work period” basis. A “work period” may be from 7 consecutive days to 28 consecutive days in length. For work periods of at least 7 but less than 28 days, overtime pay is required when the number of hours worked exceeds the number of hours that bears the same relationship to 171 as the number of days in the work period bears to 28. For example, law enforcement personnel must receive overtime after 86 hours worked during a 14-day work period.

The “Work Week” shall include actual hours worked and hours paid/used for holiday (including personal holidays), casual, vacation, sick, and funeral leave but shall not include any other paid time off.

In no event shall an employee be paid additional hours beyond the normal work week or granted compensatory time without prior approval from their immediate Supervisor and/or City Administrator.

The Employer is authorized to change work schedules as deemed appropriate to avoid the payment of overtime wages.

Compensatory Time Accrual

Compensatory time for non-exempt employees may be accrued in lieu of overtime wages, subject to department head approval. Department heads may limit the maximum amount of Compensation Time that may be accrued. Compensation time may be taken instead of overtime, if permitted by the FLSA. An employee shall be allowed to utilize compensation time if staffing levels allow for adequate shift coverage, said determination to be made by the applicable Department Head or their designee in advance of the use of Compensation Time. In no event shall compensation time be used by an employee if it brings about or necessitates the accrual of overtime by another employee. Department Heads reserve the right to schedule and require the use of accrued compensation time at their sole discretion. Full-time covered Police Department employees will be allowed to accrue a maximum of 42 hours of Compensation Time.

Unused compensatory time shall be paid out on the last payroll of the fiscal year.

Supplemental Pay

Call Back Pay: Any employee, not including police officers, who are called back to work after the completion of a normal work shift shall be paid for the time worked to the nearest half hour. Any call back pay shall be a minimum of two (2) hours, but the employee shall be required to work those two (2) hours. If an employee is called back to work and said call back is cancelled before the employee actually reports to work the employee shall not be paid. Police Officers who are called back to work within 6 hours after completing their normal work shift shall be paid a minimum of two (2) hours for up to two (2) hours worked, if they actually report to work, and are not called off before so returning.

Longevity Pay: Employees shall be paid Longevity Pay as follows:

1. At the beginning of the 10th year of employment, employee will receive one payment of $150 each anniversary year until year 20.
2. At the beginning of the 20th year of employment and each anniversary date thereafter, employees will receive one payment of $300.
3. Longevity Pay shall be subjected to the same payroll deductions that are applied to regular wages.

Benefits for Full Time Employees

The City provides all full-time employees Insurance coverage for Hospitalization, Medical, Dental, Vision, Short Term Disability and Life Insurance. The City pays 100% of the premium cost for said full time employees. The City will contribute $70.00 per month towards a full-time employee’s purchase of dependent, spousal, or family Health Insurance though the City of Monticello with the balance of the cost of said policy being the responsibility of the employee. The City does not contribute towards dependent, spousal, or family dental, life\*, vision or other insurance policies, however, all full-time employees are eligible to purchase said coverage through the City carriers with the cost thereof being borne 100% by the employees.

\* It is possible that the Life Insurance policy purchased by the City for FT employees may include some life insurance coverage for spouses and/or children. While this may occur from time to time the City is not obligated to provide that coverage.

Health Insurance

The City participates in a health insurance plan for all full-time employees.

All new full-time employees must attend an insurance orientation and enrollment meeting at the time of hire, which is arranged by the City Administrator.

**In addition, full-time employees enrolled in the City’s health insurance plan are specifically required to report life status changes (for example, birth or adoption of a child or marriage) within thirty (30) days of the event, to the City’s insurance administrator/agent. If the notification of the change is not made within this timeframe, no changes of benefits or allocation will be permitted until the next open enrollment period. Questions may be directed to the Deputy City Clerk.**

Upon separation from employment, health care benefits continue through the last day of the month of the employee’s date of separation. Employees may be permitted to continue their participation in the plan at their own cost through COBRA continuation coverage and should contact the City Clerk’s Office for more information on this option.

All full-time employees shall be eligible to enroll in group medical and hospital, dental, and vision coverage on the first day of the month immediately following the employee’s start date. If employment begins on the first day of the month, insurance shall be effective immediately.

**Insurance Benefit Package:**

Medical Insurance

1. There will be no Major Medical lifetime limit.
2. $500/$1000 deductible. The Employer will have the discretion to provide either a Gold or Platinum rated ACA plan, and will in either case maintain the current deductible structure either by purchasing such a plan or self-funding to that “deductible” level.
3. Office visit (x-rays and lab). PPO office visits shall be $20.00, non-PPO office visits shall be $40.00.
4. Emergency room co-pay shall be $250.00 unless the insurance benefit purchased by the City provides for a lesser co-pay.
5. Preventative care (physical). There shall be no co-pay in PPO Doctor’s Office or PPO hospital. The co-pay shall be 80/20 in non – PPO Doctor’s Office or hospital.
6. Prescription drug benefit: At a minimum the City will provide for a $5 co-pay for Tier I (generic), $35 co-pay for brand Tier II, and $70.00 co-pay for Tier III with no deductible. Non-participating pharmacy subject to deductible and 80/20 coinsurance.
7. In the event the Employer chooses to purchase an ACA compliant plan, the costs related to Office Visits, Emergency Room Visits, and Rx co-pays will count towards the insured’s deductible.

The City maintains the sole discretion to change this plan and the applicable benefits at any time.

Dental Insurance

The City provides dental coverage to all full-time employees. The plan provides for a deductible of $25/$75, but for diagnostic and preventative care which will be 100% covered. Routine and Restorative dental care will be covered 80/20, Major Care covered 50/50 with an annual maximum benefit per person of $2,000. The City maintains the sole discretion to change this plan and the applicable benefits at any time.

Vision Insurance

The City provides vision coverage for full-time employees. The City currently provides what is called the Select Network Vision Plan. The coverage requires a $10.00 exam co-pay if using a participating provider and provides $150 per year towards materials. The City maintains the sole discretion to change this plan and the applicable benefits at any time.

Short Term Disability

The City provides short term disability coverage for full-time employees. Employees determined to be eligible for coverage will receive disability payments equal to 66-2/3 of wages for 26 weeks, eligibility commencing on the 1st day in the event of an accident or the 8th day in the event of a sickness. Employees shall be permitted to utilize banked sick leave to make up the difference in their regular pay, not including speculative overtime, provided said employee has sick leave accrued and available for such use. The City maintains the sole discretion to change this plan and the applicable benefits at any time.

Life Insurance

The City provides Life Insurance to all full-time employees in the amount of $20,000 until said employee reaches the age of 65 years after which the death benefit will be reduced by 35% per year until the employee reaches the age of 70 at which time the death benefit will be reduced by an additional 33% per year. In addition, employees who participate in IPERS may be eligible for death benefits and should visit [www.ipers.org](http://www.ipers.org) for more information. The City maintains the sole discretion to change this plan and the applicable benefits at any time.

Employee Assistance Program

The City is considering enrollment in an Employee Assistance Program (EAP). Once that program is established, it will be offered to all full-time and part-time employees and their immediate families, in order to help them cope with personal problems which may interfere with work performance. This voluntary program operates under confidential self-referral as well as supervisor referral. Professional counselors help employees find ways to deal with problems related to physical, mental and/or emotional illness or stress. This help includes concerns related to chemical dependency, marital, personal, financial and/or family situations and also provides limited legal assistance. Employees in need of these services are strongly encouraged to seek help through this program. EAP counselors provide short-term counseling and referral services without charge. Expenses beyond those covered by the EAP program incurred by the employee or the employee’s immediate family member for recommended extended diagnosis or treatment may be eligible for some reimbursement in accordance with the City’s health care plan.

Whenever an employee voluntarily uses the EAP program, employee concerns are kept in the strictest confidence by EAP counselors. This confidentiality means no City official, or employee will be informed that the employee has used this program. The only exception to this confidentiality requirement is when an employee is required to seek counseling by the City and accordingly signs a release. In such cases, the employee’s supervisor and the City Administrator must be kept apprised of employee’s compliance with the counselor’s recommended treatment plan.

Employees’ immediate family members are also eligible to seek help from this program and may do so without the employee’s knowledge. An office site outside the community is available for confidential meetings.

The City maintains the sole discretion to change this plan and the applicable benefits at any time.

I.R.S. Section 125 – Flexible Benefit Plan

The City offers a Flexible Benefit Plan (125 Plan) that is available to all full-time and part-time employees; participation is voluntary. More information is available at the City Clerk’s office.

Pension

All employees, unless excepted from doing so by the Iowa Code, are required to participate in the Iowa Public Employees Retirement System (IPERS). For more information, see Payroll Deductions in this Handbook or go to [www.ipers.org](http://www.ipers.org).

Damage to Personal Property

In the event of damage to personal property while on duty, employees must submit to their supervisor by the end of the workday, or as soon as practicable thereafter, a written statement describing the circumstances surrounding the damage of the item(s). If it is determined the item(s) were reasonable for the employee to have at the work site (e.g., eyeglasses, modestly priced wristwatch, etc.) and the damage was the direct result of a work assignment during which the employee exercised reasonable care, the Department Head may authorize payment for repair or replacement of the item(s).

Recovery of Lost Property

City employees who find lost property must immediately present it to their supervisor. The City will then take steps pursuant to Sections 556F.3 and 556F.4, Code of Iowa to seek out the rightful owner. If no person claims the lost property, the property will be returned to the City employee if valued under $20.00. If the property is valued over $20.00, the property will be delivered to the Sheriff’s office, sold at public auction to the highest bidder, and proceeds will be paid to the City.

Use of City Vehicles/Travel Expenses

**On Duty -** All vehicles, equipment and facilities (City Property) shall be utilized safely and in a manner that will not damage any item. Any reckless or willful negligence resulting in damage to City property may be cause for corrective action. Vehicles, equipment and facilities shall only be used for City business and activities, not for personal errands, personal work activities or other purposes. Only City employees or others authorized by the appropriate Department Head shall ride as passengers in City vehicles or use City equipment or facilities as may be necessary in the carrying out of City business. The City Administrator may overrule a Department Head decision to this end. No City vehicle shall be driven by any employee or other person after the consumption of any alcoholic beverage. Seat belts, where provided, are to be used at all times.

**Off Duty -** There shall be no use of City vehicles, equipment or facilities during off duty hours. When a vehicle is in the possession of an employee during off duty hours, it shall only be used for City business when the need arises. It shall not be used for personal errands or other activities, except for personal errands on the way to and back from work. As approved by the City Administrator, certain employees may be authorized to drive City vehicles to their homes. Use of City vehicles for commuting shall be considered taxable compensation to the employee.

**Accidents -** Any accident, whether or not damage results to City vehicles, equipment and/or facilities, shall be reported immediately to the Police Department and to the appropriate supervisor, who shall submit a written report to the City Administrator. When deemed appropriate by the City Administrator, the accident will be investigated, and subsequent action taken. However, if an employee is involved in an accident with a company vehicle, or private vehicle that is operating on company business, which involves private property, whether there is damage or not, the Sheriff’s Department should be called immediately. **(See also the “Injury and Incident Reporting and Investigation” provisions set forth subsequently herein.)**

Meetings, Seminars, Work Related Travel & Travel Expenses

An employee shall be compensated at their regular rate of pay to attend meetings, seminars and conventions of professional and technical organizations when such attendance is approved by their immediate supervisor or City Administrator.

A. An employee who is attending a meeting, seminar or convention as noted in paragraph #1 of this section shall be eligible for the reimbursement of legitimate business expenses related thereto, including the following:

1) Mileage shall be paid at the Internal Revenue Service rate as amended from time to time, providing the individual drives his/her own vehicle. The Employer may require the employee to use a City owned vehicle at the sole discretion of the City.

B. Meals and lodging shall be reimbursed as follows;

1) A maximum of Twenty-Five ($25.00) dollars per day, for non-travel days, or Fifteen ($15.00) dollars per travel day.

2) If any meal is provided as part of the cost of the meeting/seminar, the daily reimbursement limit shall be $15.00.

3) In no event shall more than three (3) meals be reimbursable in any one day. Reimbursable meals include breakfast/lunch/supper-dinner. Snacks and/or other incidentals are not reimbursable.

4) All bills must be turned in to the immediate supervisor for initial approval prior to submission to the City Clerk for payment.

5) No bill/receipt that includes alcoholic beverages shall be eligible for reimbursement whether or not there are reimbursable expenses on the bill. The employee bears the burden of providing receipts with detail that shows the items purchased with said detail not including any alcoholic beverages.

6) All reimbursement requests shall be made by using the “Reimbursement Request Form” that is available at the City Clerk’s Office.

C. The City will pay for or reimburse employees for the cost of Continuing Education required to maintain those certifications required of their position with the City of Monticello. Employees shall take advantage of free CEU’s offered by or through their employer whenever possible. City Administrator review and approval of the proposed CEU’s and cost associated therewith is required. The City Administrator may take unusual requests to the City Council for review and consideration.

D. In order to minimize the expense to the City when two employees are attending a training seminar or a conference at the same location and on the same dates, employees should use reasonable best efforts to coordinate transportation and lodging.

E. Government discounts and conference discounts should be utilized whenever possible. Hotel/Motel room reservations may be direct billed to the City or charged on a City credit card. If an employee pays for a room with their personal credit card, they may request reimbursement upon presentation of proper proof with the City Reimbursement Request Form upon completion of travel. In all cases, the employee must submit a hotel/motel bill upon completion of travel.

F. Expenses for entertainment, alcohol, or for lodging or other expenses of non-City employees, including spouses, and for any expense deemed wasteful or extravagant, will not be reimbursed.

Variations in the above policy may be considered by the City Administrator and must be approved in advance of any such expenditures. Consideration may be given for certain destinations where travel expenses are expected to be higher.

Employees are expected to be reasonable with their spending. The City Administrator will review itemized receipts for excessive spending, and employees will not be reimbursed for expenses deemed to be unreasonable or in excess of the above guidelines.

Abuse of this policy and/or the submission of inaccurate or fraudulent reimbursement requests will result in disciplinary action up to and including termination.

Safety

The City is committed to providing and maintaining a safe and healthy work environment. Each employee is responsible for knowing and complying with all safety policies, regulations and rules which apply to his/her job. All employees are required to take appropriate safety precautions, including wearing and using safety equipment. Employees will be subject to discipline, up to and including discharge, for violating safety rules.

All new employees will receive initial safety training.

Training Programs

The City may require or permit employees to attend training programs (which have immediate job-related benefits) on the job or at various public or private facilities. Attendance is subject to the requirements of employees’ positions, needs of the department, budgetary constraints and Department Head approval.

Departmental Bulletin Boards and E-mail Monitoring by Employees

All City employees are responsible for reviewing information posted on bulletin boards in their work areas each workday, and for reviewing their email messages each workday. The City periodically posts information of interest to City employees, including safety-related and other critical information, on departmental bulletin boards and in email. Failure to monitor these notices may lead to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

**CITY OF MONTICELLO**

**ACKNOWLEDGMENT**

I, \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, an employee of the City of Monticello, hereby certify that I received the City of Monticello Employee Handbook, as revised \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_, and completed reading said Handbook on the date following my signature below.

I understand that all employees of the City are subject to, and shall comply with, all rules, policies and procedures contained in the Employee Handbook.

Lack of knowledge of the rules, policies and procedures will not be considered an excuse for non-compliance, and it is with this understanding that I read all of the contents of this Employee Handbook and will read newsletters, payroll inserts and departmental bulletin board postings to stay current with policies and other notices to employees. I understand failure to comply with any of the work rules, policies or procedures may result in discipline, up to and including discharge.

If a particular City rule, policy or procedure conflicts with the collective bargaining agreement, the collective bargaining unit agreement will prevail.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Employee’s Signature Date

Addendum A to Personnel Manual – Safety Policy

**City of Monticello** **Management Statement of Safety Policy**

The success of City of Monticellodepends upon our efficient use of resources to produce a high-quality product for Monticello citizens. Our most important resource is our employees. To protect this resource, we are committed to providing a safe and healthful workplace for all employees by establishing and maintaining an effective safety and health program. We consider safety to be a core value of our organization’s operations.

The occupational safety program of the City of Monticellois organized to give each job site responsibility for the accident prevention program. All employees at all levels of our workforce are directed to make safety a matter of continuing concern, equal in importance to all other operational considerations. We are all expected to cooperate in implementing safety practices and to adopt the concept that the safe way to perform a task is the most efficient, and the only acceptable way to perform it.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

***(Date)***

**Safety Responsibilities**

**Supervisors Safety Responsibilities**

Management is responsible for providing a place of employment that is free from recognized hazards that could result in injuries or accidents. Since it is impossible for management to personally observe all employee activities, management must rely on and assure that all employees are trained and aware of their safety responsibilities. Other safety responsibilities for managers include:

1. Provide leadership and direction concerning safety activities.
2. Participate actively in the continuous evaluation of the safety program.
3. Set goals concerning safety performance for the company.
4. Review losses for potential trends on a regular basis.
5. Enforce all safety rules.
6. Participate in facility and work site audits.
7. Participate and support all accident investigation activities.
8. Review accident reports and recommend corrective actions.
9. Management will report to the City Administrator.

**Continued Responsibilities**

Safety is as much a part of the supervisor's responsibility as is getting the job done efficiently. Among the important safety responsibilities of every supervisor are:

1. Familiarize yourself with and enforce the safety rules and regulations that have been established by applicable local, state and federal organizations. These regulations are intended to set minimum standards for safety and the contents of the regulations should be enforced as minimum safety requirements for all activities on City of Monticello worksites and facilities.

2. Correct all reported hazards. Operating under known hazardous conditions will not be tolerated.

3. Do not permit new or inexperienced employees under your supervision to work with power tools, machinery or complex equipment without proper instruction and training.

4. Give adequate instructions. Do not assume that an employee knows how to do a job unless you personally have knowledge that the person can perform the task correctly.

5. Ensure tools, equipment and machinery being used in the workplace are in proper working condition. Do not allow the use of unsafe tools or equipment under any circumstances.

6. Ensure that proper personal protective equipment is available and used by employees, when necessary, required, or otherwise appropriate.

7. Always set a good “safety” example, such as wearing the proper safety equipment (safety glasses, hard hats, etc.), following policies/procedures, using seat belts, etc.

8. Consistently enforce the requirements of the organization’s safety program and any associated rules or policies.

9. Ensure that all employees have access to a copy of the City of Monticello safety program.

10. Encourage safety suggestions from employees under your supervision.

11. Obtain prompt first aid for injured employees.

12. Participate in accident or incident investigations involving your employees.

13. Conduct audits of all work areas and facilities on a regular basis in an effort to improve housekeeping, eliminate unsafe conditions and encourage safe work practices.

**Employee Safety Responsibilities**

All employees carry a certain amount of responsibility in any safety program. You must be aware that your actions, mental state, physical condition, and attitude directly affect your safety and the safety of your fellow employees. All employees are expected to:

1. Know your job, follow instructions, and think before you act.

2. Use protective equipment (eye protection, hard hats, gloves, etc.), as the job requires.

3. Work according to good safety practices as posted, instructed, and/or discussed.

4. Refrain from any unsafe act that might endanger yourself or your fellow workers.

5. Use all safety devices provided for your protection.

6. Report any unsafe situation, act or equipment to your supervisor immediately.

7. Assume responsibility for thoughtless or deliberate acts that may cause injury to yourself or your fellow workers.

8. Abide by all policies, procedures, rules, etc. associated with City of Monticello’sSafety Program.

9. Never operate equipment that you are unfamiliar with or not trained to use. Do not use equipment that is defective or in need of repair and immediately report the poor condition to your supervisor.

10. Report all accidents/incidents to your supervisor as soon as they occur. Failure to report any injury or incident may result in disciplinary action.

**Safety Committee**

A safety committee may be established by the City, and if so, should be composed of employees representing theCity.The committee should be chosen from those employees who are recognized for their good work, are safety conscious and have familiarity with the overall work area and equipment. Employees from various work areas should be represented. A consultant may be responsible for scheduling meetings, notifying committee members, and following up on items discussed. In order to stay on top of things, the committee is encouraged to meet monthly. The committee will have the following responsibilities:

1. Review accident/injury investigation reports from all departments to see if corrective measures need to be implemented.

2. Ensure that annual inspections are conducted in each department’s work areas, and of their tools and equipment to identify safety hazards and recommend ways to correct hazards.

3. Coordinate the development of safety rules and safe work methods.

4. Coordinate safety training between departments when possible. This may include films, speakers and exhibits.

5. Report the activities of the committee by sending a copy of their meeting minutes to all departments for posting in a location where all department employees have an opportunity to review them.

Safety Committee Departments:

Police Department

Ambulance Department

Park and Recreation

City Hall Staff

Streets Department

Water/Wastewater Department

Library

**Training and Orientation**

The Supervisors, and safety consultant if utilized, will provide ongoing safety training in the following areas as the need arises:

* New equipment purchases.
* New/changes in operations.
* Identified areas of increased accidents.
* Newly identified areas of exposure.
* Annual refresher training required for each program.

**Documentation of Safety Training**

Documentation from any training courses attended by employees or supervisors will be kept for recordkeeping purposes. Documentation associated with safety meetings and training will be kept at the City Clerk’s Office. Employees who do not attend regularly scheduled safety meetings or training activities will be identified and scheduled to attend make-up training. Documentation will be noted for employees that attend make-up training.

**New Employee Safety Orientation**

The appropriate Department Head or supervisor will provide an orientation to all new employees to address the hazards of their position. This will include a review of all safety rules, policies/procedures, equipment, etc., that are applicable to the new employee’s job description and duties. The new employees will be given an opportunity to ask any relevant questions that may pertain to their assigned duties. Documentation of the safety orientation training for each new employee will be maintained at the City Clerk’s Office.

**Hiring Practices**

Safety starts with the proper hiring practices to ensure that the person being hired for a position is physically and technically capable of safely performing the task(s).

Depending upon the physical requirements of the job, the City of Monticellomay requirenew permanent employees and temporary employees to undergo a pre-employment physical. This is given *after the offer*, but before the first day of work, and offers are contingent on passing the physical. The physician performing the physical shall present an opinion as to the employee’s ability to perform the essential functions of the position as set out in the most recent approved job description. (See Attachment 2). The costs of the physical shall be paid by the City of Monticello.

**Medical Emergency Procedures**

The following actions should be taken in the event of a medical emergency:

1. Call 911.
2. Make sure site is safe before providing assistance. ***Do not attempt rescue alone!***
3. Provide assistance to the injured person.
4. Notify Supervisor/foreman, Department Head and City Hall.
5. Each building will have emergency contacts and telephone numbers posted in a conspicuous location.

**Injury and Incident Reporting and Investigation**

Many incidents and injuries occurring in the workplace that involve equipment and property are preventable. In order to prevent future incidents and injuries, it is necessary to immediately review the circumstances surrounding each incident. Once the primary cause for the incident has been established, action shall be taken to prevent recurrence. An Accident/Injury Investigation Form has been developed to facilitate the investigation (see Attachment 1). Note: This *Investigation Form* does not replace the *First Report of Injury Form*, which still must be completed for an employee who incurs a work-related injury. The Department Head shall complete this form and a copy will be forwarded to the City Clerk. The City Clerk will prepare and forward to the safety committee (if such exists) as in the following circumstances:

1. Any work-related accident resulting in an employee needing medical attention.

2. Any work-related accident resulting in damage to property or equipment.

3. Any accident involving a member of the public whether it results in personal injury or property damage or both.

If an employee is involved in an accident with a company vehicle, or private vehicle that is operating on company business, which involves private property, whether there is damage or not, the Sheriff’s Department should be called immediately.

Post-Accident Drug and alcohol testing will be required as stated in the Drug and Alcohol testing policy that can be found herein.

If the investigation determines an employee has contributed to the cause of an incident by failure to obey traffic laws or department or safety rules and regulations, disciplinary action will result, with a written reprimand being the minimum disciplinary action allowed.

The Department Head shall provide a written response to any recommendations by the safety director or the investigator that outlines corrective actions taken by the company.

Copies of all incident reports and corrective actions shall be kept on file with a copy of the OSHA 300 log for the year during which the incident occurred.

**Medical Services**

**Designated Physician Policy**

Effective upon the approval of this Employee Handbook, the following policy will be in effect regarding workers' compensation illnesses or injuries.

The City of Monticello,has designated the Jones Regional Hospital Work Well Clinic, located at 1795 Highway 64 East, Anamosa, Iowa 52205 as its workers' compensation authorized treating physician/clinic as provided by law under Chapter 85.39 of the *Code of Iowa*. Employees with a work-related illness or injury will be required to have their initial evaluation with this physician/clinic. (**Note:** *If the accident is an emergency the injury will be treated at the nearest medical clinic.*) If appropriate, and with prior approval from the City Clerk or Administrator, the physician/clinic may make referrals to other specialists.

If an employee decides to go to another provider without the referral from the authorized treating physician/clinic, the employee will be responsible for all expenses related to those visits. No workers' compensation benefits may be claimed unless referred by the authorized treating physician/clinic.

**FIRST AID**

Any injury shall be treated by the Department Head or other available personnel in accordance with their individual abilities and the severity of the injury. Each Department Head or department designee will receive Adult CPR and first aid training.

Medical treatment is mandatory for any of the following:

* Severe chest pains
* Traumatic injuries (head injury or severe cut)
* Loss of consciousness or severe dizziness

At least one first aid kit shall be maintained in each occupied building and vehicle. It is recommended that kits be inspected on a regular basis, replacing used, missing, soiled, damaged or outdated items. Make sure all employees are advised of the location of the first aid kits. Oral medications such as aspirin, antacids, or salt tablets are not to be provided in these kits.

An eye wash station suitable for quick drenching or flushing of the eyes shall be provided within the work area for immediate use if employees are exposed to harmful materials. The eyewash station will be located in the main shop.

**Return to Work Program**

It is the purpose of this program to provide guidelines for employees injured on the job who are unable to return to his/her regular job classification upon returning to work.

1. Objectives:
2. To return employees who were injured on the job back to work as soon as possible if there is not significant risk of substantial harm to themselves and others.
3. To minimize financial hardship and emotional stress on the employee who has sustained a work-related injury.
4. To assist employees in returning to work at a level as close as practicable to his/her pre-injury earnings and productivity.
5. To retain qualified and experienced employees.
6. To reduce the cost of disability benefit programs.
7. The City of Monticellomay providemodified or alternate work for employees injured on the job, who are unable to return to his/her regular job classifications temporarily or permanently. Regular modified and alternate work may be provided as available in compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and Iowa Workers’ Compensation Act.
8. The City of Monticellowill make reasonable accommodations for a disability unless the accommodations would impose an undue hardship on the employer. The disabled employee must be able to perform the essential functions of the job with or without reasonable accommodation.
9. The feasibility of reasonable accommodations shall be determined on a case-by-case basis, taking into consideration the employee, the specific physical or mental impairment, the essential functions of the job, the work environment, and the ability to provide accommodations.
10. Temporary Alternate Duty (TAD):
11. The purpose of TAD is to provide temporary work, within medical restrictions, for employees injured on the job. It is defined as modified duties or hours assigned to a worker. TAD is assigned when the physician indicates the employee can return to work but is not yet physically capable of handling the entire job duties normally assigned, and the work-related injury has not reached maximum medical improvement.
12. TAD may be available with medical prognosis indicating that the employee is expected to return to full duty following a course of medical treatments. If an alternate duty position is available an injured employee must be provided with TAD as soon as medically feasible. TAD should be consistent with the employee’s physical/mental abilities.
13. Employees in TAD capacity will continue to receive the salary and benefits of his/her job classification. They will be proportionately adjusted in the case of part-time work. The status of the TAD assignment should be reviewed after each medical appointment, normally every 7 to 14 days. TAD does not normally exceed three months.
14. TAD Procedures:

**The Department Head or Deputy City Clerk:**

1. Informs designated physician about the TAD program and provides a copy of the injured employee’s job description (Regular Job Description or TAD job) to physician.
2. Informs the injured employee about the TAD program.
3. Informs workers’ compensation adjuster of the employee’s availability to the TAD program.
4. Obtains information regarding medical condition of the employee from the physician(s).

**Employee’s supervisor, along with workers’ compensation designee:**

1. Develops work assignments on a case-by-case basis, if available, adjusting to medical restrictions.
2. Develops appropriate TAD assignments and monitors on-going medical and work adjustments.
3. May meet with the injured employee to review TAD status.

**Employee:**

1. Reviews and signs *Appendix A* of theReturn-to-Work Program Statement of Acknowledgment.
2. When the physician has determined that maximum medical improvement has been reached and the employee is able to perform the essential functions (replaced duties) of his/her job with or without reasonable accommodations, the employee shall return to the job classification and duties held prior to the work injury.
3. When the physician has determined that maximum medical improvement has been reached and the employee is unable to perform the essential functions (replaced duties) of his/her job with or without reasonable accommodations, the employee may be assigned to a Ninety (90) Day Modified Duty Assignment.
4. An employee assigned to a Modified Duty Assignment will report to his/her regular department. The employee shall be assigned to complete assignments that he/she is capable of performing consistent with physician dictated restrictions.
5. Employees placed on Ninety (90) Day Modified Duty Assignments shall continue to receive the salary and benefits of his/her regular job classifications.
6. In all such cases where an employee cannot fulfill the duties of the job with or without reasonable accommodations, the Benefits Coordinator will provide notices of any currently available jobs which may be suited to the employee’s restrictions and for which the employee may be qualified and eligible pursuant to the terms of any relevant personnel policies and any applicable collective bargaining agreements.

d.  If the employee cannot perform the essential functions of the employee’s regular job with or without reasonable accommodations, and no alternative job within the employee’s restrictions is available (or becoming available in the near future) for which the employee is qualified and eligible, then the employee’s employment status shall be determined in accordance with applicable law, any relevant personnel policies and any applicable collective bargaining agreements.

1. Permanent restriction resulting from personal injury/illness:
2. Employees who are off work due to personal injuries/illnesses may be required to complete functional capacity examinations before they can return to their former jobs. The cost of such examination will be paid for by the employer.
3. Responsibilities of the employee:
4. Determine appropriateness of a job assignment. An employee who is unable to return to work without restriction is responsible for keeping his Department Head (or the Department Head designee) informed of the status of the employee’s medical condition.
5. If the employee rejects any assignment which is compatible with medical restrictions, the employee shall not be compensated by the City of Monticello or the City of Monticello’sworkers’ compensation carrier, with temporary, partial, temporary total or healing period benefits during the period of refusal (*Code of Iowa,* Section 85.53)*.*

**Appendix** **A – To be Used with TAD Program**

To:

From: City of Monticello

Date:

Re: Offer of Temporary Alternate Duty (Light Duty)

This serves as an offer of Temporary Alternate Duty (TAD) pursuant to Iowa Code Section 85.33(3)(b) from your employer. Specifically, the City is offering you work as [title of job], which will require that you perform the following [brief description of work and include written job description if available]. [If this job requires lodging, meals or transportation, please insert that information to communicate to the employee here.] This work required of you in this temporary position is within your stated work restrictions, as determined by your treating physician, Dr. \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ and is therefore deemed suitable under Iowa law.

If you refuse this offer of transitional work, you must communicate your refusal and the reason for your refusal to your employer in writing, including whether your refusal is based on your assertion that the work is or is not suitable. During any period of refusal, you will not be compensated with temporary total, temporary partial, or healing period benefits, unless the work refused is not suitable.

If you have any questions regarding this offer of work, please contact [employer representative offering work] at [contact information].

If you accept this offer of work, please sign the acceptance below. If you refuse this offer of work, please sign the refusal on the attached page. Please respond to this offer of work within seven (7) days of the date of this offer.

I, \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, accept my employer’s offer of work as described in the offer above. I understand I must follow my restrictions as stated by my doctor during my period of TAD and that failure to do so may lead to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature Printed Name

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date

I, \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, refuse my employers offer of work made on \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_ and as described in the offer on the previous page. I am refusing this work for the following reasons:

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

I understand that, under Iowa law, I must make a refusal of work in writing and that if I am refusing the work because it is not suitable, I must state the basis for this allegation in my written refusal. Finally, I understand that during any period of refusal, I will not be compensated with temporary total, temporary partial, or healing period benefits, unless the work refused is found not to be suitable. Further, refusal to perform work within my stated restrictions may lead to disciplinary action up to and including termination.

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Signature Printed Name

\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

Date